## ENERGENCY MEDICAL SERVICES RATOWNICTWO MEDYCZNE

INSTRUMENTAL AIRWAY UNBLOCKING IN PRACTICE OF FIREFIGHTERS INTRAVENOUS LIDOCAINE AS SUCCESSFUL PAIN THERAPY MANAGEMENT VENTILATION IN CARDIAC ARREST CHALLENGES IN MEDICAL RESPONSE FOR OLDER ADULTS IN COVID-19 CHANGES IN THE LATEST VERSION OF THE COTCCC GUIDELINES

**October – December** 

ISSN 2391-7822

Vol. 11 | No 4 | 2024 <sup>Emersencymax.</sup>

# EMERGENCY MEDICAL SERVICE

Vol. 11 | No 4 | 2024

October – December

ISSN 2391-7822

## **EDITORIAL BOARD**

EDITOR IN CHIEF Robert Gałazkowski

Department of Emergency Medical Services, Medical University of Warsaw (Warsaw, Poland)

#### ASSOCIATE EDITOR

Klaudiusz Nadolny Faculty of Medicine, Silesian Academy in Katowice (Katowice, Poland)

**TOPIC EDITORS** 

Dariusz Timler Department of Emergency Medicine and Disaster Medicine, Medical University of Lodz (Lodz, Poland) — emergency medicine

Patryk Rzońca Department of Emergency Medicine Services, Medical University of Warsaw (Warsaw, Poland) – emergency medical service, simulation medicine

Łukasz Czyżewski Department of Geriatric Nursing, Faculty of Health Sciences, Medical University of Warsaw (Warsaw, Poland) — emergency and anaesthesiology nursing INTERNATIONAL EDITOR Sergiy Fedorov Ivano-Frankivsk National Medical University (Ivano-Frankivsk, Ukraine)

> LANGUAGE EDITORS Agnieszka Rosa Thomas Drazba

LINGUISTIC SUPERVISOR Marek Siuta

STATISTICAL EDITOR Lesia Rudenko

Janusz Andres (Cracow, Poland) Carlos U. Arancibia (Virginia, USA) David Baker (Paris, France) Andrzej Basiński (Gdansk, Poland) Odeda Benin-Goren (Tel Aviv, Israel) Táňa Bulíková (Bratislava, Slovakia) Michael Cassara (New York, USA) Michael S. Czekajło (Virginia, USA) Tomasz Darocha (Cracow, Poland) Agata Dabrowska (Poznan, Poland) Oryna Detsyk (Ivano-Frankivsk, Ukraine) Adam Domanasiewicz (Trzebnica, Poland) Artur Fedorowski (Malmo, Sweden) Mark D. Frank (Dresden, Germany) Roman Gřegoř (Ostrava, Czech Republic) Arsen Gudyma (Tarnopol, Ukraine) Kurihara Hayato (Milan, Italy) Nataliya Izhytska (Lviv, Ukraine)

#### SCIENTIFIC BOARD

Sylweriusz Kosiński (Zakopane, Poland) Dariusz Kosson (Warsaw, Poland) Iurii Kuchyn (Kiev, Ukraine) Anthony J. LaPorta (Parker, USA) Thomas LeClair (Windsor, Canada) Piotr Leszczyński (Warsaw, Poland) David Lockey (London, United Kingdom) Hans Morten Lossius (Drobak, Norway) Jerzy Robert Ładny (Bialystok, Poland) Waldemar Machała (Lodz, Poland) Konrad Meissner (Greifswald, Germany) Olle Melander (Malmo, Sweden) Marek Migdał (Warsaw, Poland) Marcin Mikos (Cracow, Poland) Franz Mikulcik (Vienna, Austria) Pavel Müller (Brno, Czech Republic) Adam Nogalski (Lublin, Poland)

Okan Ozmen (Izmir, Turkey) Gal Pachys (Jerusalem, Israel) Marek Rudnicki (Chicago, USA) Ewa Rzońca (Warsaw, Poland) Tomasz Sanak (Cracow, Poland) Pranas Šerpytis (Vilnius, Lithuania) Maciej Sterliński (Warsaw, Poland) Daniel Ślęzak (Gdansk, Poland) Zeynep Sofuoglu (Izmir, Turkey) David Thomson (Greenville, USA) Štefan Trenkler (Kosice, Slovakia) Bernard Wiśniewski (Warsaw, Poland) Richard Vincent (Brighton, United Kingdom) Wolfgang Voelckel (Salzburg, Austria) Sergii Zemskov (Kiev, Ukraine) Iwan Zozula (Kiev, Ukraine) Dorota Zyśko (Wrocław, Polska)

Articles published on-line and available in open access are published under Creative Common Attribution – Non Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially.

Copyright: ALUNA PUBLISHING Z.M. Przesmyckiego 29 05-510 Konstancin-Jeziorna, Poland tel. +48 604 776 311 a.luczynska@wydawnictwo-aluna.pl

Luna

Managing Editor Agnieszka Rosa tel. +48 600 600 938 a.rosa@wydawnictwo-aluna.pl

www.emergencymedicalservice.pl

THE JOURNAL IS AFFILIATED TO THE FACULTY OF HEALTH SCIENCES OF THE MEDICAL UNIVERSITY OF WARSAW, POLAND



## PATRONAGES



### **MEDIA PATRONAGES**



## CONTENTS

ORIGINAL ARTICLES	
Impact on the emotional state of a patient with an acute myocardial infarction at the stage of providing emergency care	203
Irina Holovanova, Grygori Oksak, Maksym Khorosh, Inna Bielikova, Natalia Lyakhova, Oleksandr Havlivskyy	
Instrumental airway unblocking in the practice of Polish firefighters - nationwide observation of firefighting and rescue	211
interventions	
Łukasz Dudziński, Łukasz Czyżewski, Tomasz Kubiak	
REVIEW ARTICLE	
Intravenous lidocaine as a key driver of successful pain therapy management. Current prospects and trends	220
Krzysztof Florczak, Dawid Jakóbczak, Mateusz Wilk	
Ventilation in cardiac arrest	226
Jacek Wawrzynek, Łukasz Mścisz	
Yes or no for extracorporeal cardiopulmonary resuscitation? Part 2. Results	229
Jakub Hubert Będkowski, Magdalena Augustyn	
Problems in the actions of medical responders regarding older adults in the context of COVID-19: Yesterday, today, and	236
tomorrow	
Kinga Cogiel, Małgorzata Osikowicz, Magdalena Kronenberg, Katarzyna Janik, Tomasz Męcik-Kronenberg	
SHORT COMMUNICATION	
Changes in the latest version of the Committee on Tactical Combat Casualty Care (CoTCCC) guidelines	242
Jakub Zachaj	

## Impact on the emotional state of a patient with an acute myocardial infarction at the stage of providing emergency care

Irina Holovanova, Grygori Oksak, Maksym Khorosh, Inna Bielikova, Natalia Lyakhova, Oleksandr Havlovsky

DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC HEALTH WITH MEDICAL AND OCCUPATIONAL EXPERTISE, POLTAVA STATE MEDICAL UNIVERSITY, POLTAVA, UKRAINE

#### ABSTRACT

Aim: To study the emotional management of a patient with acute myocardial infarction at the stage of emergency medical care.

Material and methods: Using a special questionnaire, we interviewed 150 patients with AMI and 150 of their caregivers. The study was conducted in 2020-2022 on the basis of the Poltava Regional Center for Emergency Medical Care.

**Results:** Analyzing the patient's responses regarding the dominant emotional reactions during different stages, it is clear that at the initial stages there is a strong negative emotional background - 98% of patients experience fear and anxiety. In the subsequent stages, from the moment of pain relief to hospitalization in the cardiac intervention department, the dominant emotional background constantly changes from negative to positive and vice versa. Based on the respondents' answers, we noted 2 main psychological and physical phases: the patient alone with his companion; the patient together with the EMT medical staff. We developed an emotion map of the route of a patient with AMI, which included an intervention in the form of emotional support by the EMD medical staff.

**Conclusions:** Based on the data obtained from the survey of patients and their relatives regarding the emotional picture of acute myocardial infarction, it is clear that the actions of medical professionals aimed not only at directly providing medical care to the patient, but also at explanatory work to stabilize the emotional background are extremely important.

#### **KEY WORDS**

emotional map, acute coronary syndrome, emergency medical care

#### INTRODUCTION

WHO has classified acute myocardial infarction as one of the most important non-communicable diseases due to the excessive burden on the guality of life and health of the population - not only the elderly, but also people of working age. In the European Union, more than 4 million people die from cardiovascular diseases every year [1]. Diseases of the circulatory system are one of the most common pathologies in the structure of general morbidity of the population of Ukraine and occupy one of the leading places in the structure of primary disability and general mortality of the population, which constitutes one of the most serious threats to the national security of the country. Diseases of the circulatory system cause global socio-economic losses for the population of Ukraine [2, 3]. Diseases of the circulatory system account for 67% of the mortality structure and 23% of the disability structure of the Ukrainian population, therefore the treatment of myocardial infarction is extremely important, considering that it is one of the main causes of premature mortality and disability of the population at the global, regional and national levels. [4, 5, 6, 7]. In Ukraine, with 48,000 patients,

20% of patients die from acute myocardial infarction annually, while in European countries - 5% [8].

The population of Ukraine is experiencing increased stress due to the situation in their country, which may make them more susceptible to acute coronary events [9]. A myocardial infarction can be a traumatic experience, causing anxiety, depression, and symptoms of posttraumatic stress disorder after the event. High levels of perceived stress and depression are not only risk factors for cardiovascular disease, but also contribute to adverse outcomes such as recurrent myocardial infarction, poor general well-being, and increased mortality after acute coronary syndrome [10].

Hospitalization of patients with acute coronary syndrome is carried out in accordance with the order of the Ministry of Health of Ukraine dated September 28, 2017 No. 1181 "On approval of the Procedure for organizing the provision of medical care and hospitalization of patients with acute coronary syndrome with ST segment elevation by emergency medical teams." Important provisions of this document are the time of transportation: from the arrival of the ambulance crew to the hospitalization of the

Table 1.	uestionnaire for assessing the emotional status of a patient with acute myocardial infarction or his relatives at different stages of emergency
	nedical care.

Stages of the patient's route		Negative emotions				Positive emotions					
		Anxiety	Grief	Doubts	Embarrassment	Security	Concentration	Hope	Courage	Confidence	Relief
Stage I. Sudden onset of symptoms											
Stage II. Call to emergency medical services											
Stage III. Arrival of emergency medical team											
Stage IV. Making a diagnosis											
Stage V. Pain relief											
Stage VI. Conveying the decision of the emergency medical team` staff to hospitalize the patient											
Stage VII. Patient consent											
Stage VIII. Transportation											
Stage IX. Cardiointervention department											

patient in the department (within 120 minutes from the arrival of the emergency medical team to the place of call to the hospitalization of the patient in the hospital for percutaneous coronary interventions) [11].

#### THE AIM

The aim of our study was to study the emotional management of a patient with acute myocardial infarction at the stage of emergency medical care.

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

Using a special questionnaire (Table 1), we interviewed 150 patients with acute myocardial infarction and 150 of their caregivers. The study was conducted in 2020-2022 at the Poltava Regional Center for Emergency Medical Care and Disaster Medicine and the Poltava Regional Clinical Hospital named after Sklifasovsky. Because the time leading up to a patient's hospitalization is extremely short, patients were interviewed retrospectively about how they experienced each stage from the onset of symptoms to their admission to tertiary care. Considering that every patient in an acute condition needs outside help, we also interviewed their relatives or close people who were there for them during that difficult time.

The emotional map outlining the patient journey in cases of acute coronary syndrome was developed using

Pieter Desmet's framework, which focuses on assessing emotional responses to external stimuli [12]. This framework was modified to capture patients' emotional states, summarized in a single word for each stage of the clinical process [13]. To achieve this, we conducted a survey involving patient-relative pairs who participated in the hospitalization process, gathering insights into their emotions during the onset of symptoms and the hospitalization period.

Statistical processing was carried out using the Microsoft Excel 2016 software package.

#### RESULTS

The generalized results of the survey of the emotional state of patients with acute coronary syndrome and their caregivers/relatives are presented in Table II. As can be seen from the table, a significant percentage of respondents (up to 98%) experienced such negative emotions as fear and anxiety. At the same time, only a small part of both patients and their relatives reported the presence of positive emotions (Table 2).

Analyzing the patient's responses regarding dominant emotional reactions during different stages, it is clear that at the initial stages (emergence of symptoms (Stage I) call to the EMS service (Stage II)) a strong negative emotional background is observed - 98% of patients

Table 2. Distribution of responses of	patients and their relatives re-	garding emotional	state during transportation.
		J	

	Patie	ent	Relatives		
Stages of the patient's route	Emotion	Abs (%)	Emotion	Abs (%)	
Stage I. Sudden onset of symptoms	Fear	147 (98)	Fear	147 (98)	
	Anxiety	147 (98)	Anxiety	147(98)	
			Embarrassment	147 (98)	
Stage II. Call to emergency medical services	Fear	147 (98)	Fear	147 (98)	
	Anxiety	147 (98)	Anxiety	147(98)	
			Embarrassment	147 (98)	
Stage III. Arrival of emergency medical team	Security	24 (16)	Confidence, hope	45 (30)	
Stage IV. Making a diagnosis	Fear of death	147 (98)	Grief	144 (96)	
	Anxiety	147 (98)			
Stage V. Pain relief	Relief	120 (80)	Норе	114 (76)	
Stage VI. Conveying the decision of the emergency medical team` staff to hospitalize the patient	Doubts, fear	84 (56)	Doubts, embarrassment	96 (64)	
Stage VII. Patient consent	Courage	42 (28)	Recollection	57 (38)	
Stage VIII. Transportation	Fear	126 (84)	Doubts	114 (76)	
Stage IX. Cardiointervention department	Норе	24 (14)	Норе	30 (20)	

experience fear and anxiety. At the third stage – the moment of the ambulance arrival, some patients showed a change in their emotional background in a positive direction, but at the moment of diagnosis (Stage IV) a high negative emotional background is again observed – 98% of patients note fear of death and anxiety. In subsequent stages, from the moment of pain relief (Stage V) to hospitalization in the cardiac intervention department (Stage IX), the dominant emotional background constantly changes from negative to positive and vice versa (Fig. 1).

Analyzing the responses of the patient's relatives (carers) regarding the dominant emotional reactions during different stages, it is clear that at the initial stages (Stage I-II) there is a strong negative emotional background - 98% of patients experience fear and anxiety, as well as confusion. In general, the dynamics of positive and negative emotional experiences are similar in vector to the emotional picture of patients (Fig. 2).

Based on the respondents' responses, we identified two key psychological and physical phases: patient alone with his/her companion – this phase is characterized mainly by the expression of negative emotions; patient with emergency medical care (EMC) personnel – this phase shows a slight transformation of negative emotions into positive ones.

Considering that in critical situations, human behavior is mainly driven by emotions, we turned to the concept of "dual-process models" that describe the relationship between emotions and cognitive abilities (Fig. 3) [13].

#### Irina Holovanova et al.







Fig. 2. Dominant emotions in relatives of a patient with acute myocardial infarction at different stages of emergency medical care.

According to this model, emotions go beyond cognition, influencing decision-making through:

- Decrease in cognitive abilities, which is manifested in a weakening of the ability to think rationally;
- Intensification of emotional response, which can lead to an exaggeration of emotional reactions.

At the same time, cognition is able to suppress emotions by exercising cognitive control through emotion



Fig. 3. A dual-processor model of the relationship between emotions and cognitive abilities.

regulation strategies. Thus, decision-making is the result of the interaction between emotions and cognition.

Based on the above, we developed a detailed map of the emotional route of a patient with acute myocardial infarction (AMI), which integrated a key intervention - emotional support from emergency medical personnel (Fig. 4). The central element of this intervention is the communication of a medical professional, who explains to the patient and his companion in an accessible and understandable form each stage of the diagnostic and treatment process. These actions are aimed at reducing the level of anxiety and fear, which usually dominate in crisis situations, and the gradual transformation of these negative emotions into more positive ones.

By improving the emotional state, medical personnel simultaneously stimulate the patient's cognitive abilities. This allows the latter to better understand their prospects, more objectively perceive information about the need for cardiac intervention and make informed decisions. As a result, such a model of interaction modifies the patient's behavioral response: instead of uncertainty and chaos, composure and trust appear.

Thus, this approach not only helps stabilize the patient's emotional state, but also significantly improves his adherence to medical recommendations, which is critical for the successful implementation of cardiac interventions and the overall outcome of treatment.

#### DISCUSSION

Timely diagnosis, on the one hand, as well as timely referral of patients for emergency medical care in case of suspected acute coronary syndrome, and ensuring territorial accessibility through optimization of the network of medical institutions within the hospital district, will allow optimizing the patient's route and delivering the patient to cardiac intervention in a timely manner.

The patient's route is clearly described both in the unified protocol and in the works of foreign authors, where great importance is attached to the pre-hospital stage, hospitalization of the patient by emergency medical services [15, 16]. This is a purely logical objective state of hospitalization and the patient's route, starting from the onset of pain, ending with hospitalization and cardiac intervention [17]. At the same time, the subjective, emotional state of a patient diagnosed with acute myocardial infarction remains ignored [18, 19]. In the work of Havik O [20], the emotional state of patients who had suffered an acute myocardial infarction was investigated. In this work, the author showed that the main emotions



Fig. 4. Emotion map of the route of a patient with acute myocardial infarction.

were sadness, anxiety, and irritability, which is a negative emotional background and is consistent with our results. Coull A et al. [21] showed that fear is a common emotion for patients with acute myocardial infarction, and an important area of work with such patients is psychological support to achieve behavioral stabilization changes. A meta-analysis conducted by Dreyer, Rachel et al. in 2021 and included the results of 17 case studies on the emotional status of patients with acute myocardial infarction [22]. According to their results, the importance of a positive emotional background for the successful course of acute myocardial infarction is emphasized and the importance of managing the emotional reaction to the event is emphasized. Important importance has been given to the emotional state of the patient during rehabilitation [23] after a cardiovascular event, namely AMI [24, 25].

However, the literature does not sufficiently address the emotional state of the patient during hospitalization. Previous studies have shown that the emotional state of the patient arriving for cardiac intervention is of great importance [26]. On the one hand, negative emotions increase the risk of complications and the occurrence of acute myocardial infarction, and on the other hand, they determine the behavior of the person and relatives or loved ones who are nearby at this critical moment for health [27, 28].

#### CONCLUSIONS

Based on the data obtained, it can be argued that a positive emotional background can have a beneficial effect on the successful cardiosurgical treatment of a patient with acute myocardial infarction. Based on the data obtained from the survey of patients and their relatives regarding the emotional picture of acute myocardial infarction, it is clear that the actions of medical professionals aimed not only at directly providing medical care to the patient, but also at explanatory work to stabilize the emotional background are extremely important.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. WHO. Cardiovascular diseases. URL: https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/cardiovascular-diseases-(cvds) [Access: November 2024]
- 2. Wang X, Zhang F, Zhang Cetal. The Biomarkers for Acute Myocardial Infarction and Heart Failure. Biomed Res Int. 2020:2018035. doi: 10.1155/2020/2018035.
- 3. Holovanova I, Oksak G, Tkachenko I, et al. Risk factors associated with the occurrence of early complications of acute myocardial infarction after cardiointervention treatment. Wiad Lek. 2020;73(6):1245-1251. doi: 10.36740/WLek202006132.
- 4. Ando M, Hastie J, Takayama H. Living, and living well, after cardiac surgery. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 2018;156(5):1905. doi: 10.1016/j.jtcvs.2018.05.121.
- 5. Chekalina NI, Kazakov YM, Mamontova TV, Vesnina LE, Kaidashev IP. Resveratrol more effectively than quercetin reduces endothelium degeneration and level of necrosis factor α in patients with coronary artery disease. Wiad Lek. 2016;69(3 pt 2):475-479.
- 6. Chekalina NI. Resveratrol has a positive effect on parameters of central hemodynamics and myocardial ischemia in patients with stable coronary heart disease. Wiad Lek. 2017;70(2):286-291
- 7. Zeymer U. Hat der Patient einen Herzinfarkt? [Diagnosis and initial management of acute myocardial infarction]. MMW Fortschr. Med. 2019;161(4):34-36. doi: 10.1007/s15006-019-0223-3. In German.
- 8. Babkova Y, Yehorova O. Modern methods of pharmacological therapy of acute myocardial infarction. Logos. 2023:315-317. doi: 10.36074/ logos-26.05.2023.094.
- 9. Zeymer U. Maintaining optimal care for acute myocardial infarction patients during war times. Pol Arch Intern Med. 2024;134(6):16787. doi: 10.20452/ pamw.16787.
- 10. Arabadjian M, Duberstein ZT, Sperber SH, et al. Role of resilience in the psychological recovery of women with acute myocardial infarction. J Am Heart Assoc. 2023;12(8):e027092. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.122.027092.
- 11. Nakaz MOZ Ukrainy vid 16.11.2022 No.1181 «Pro zatverdzhennia Poriadku orhanizatsii nadannia reabilitatsiinoi dopomohy na reabilitatsiinykh marshrutakh». [Order of the Ministry of Health of Ukraine from 16.11.2022 №1181 "On approval of the Procedure for organizing the provision of medical care and hospitalization of patients with acute coronary syndrome with ST segment elevation by emergency medical teams"]. https://zakon.rada.gov. ua/laws/show/z1290-17#Text/ [Access: November 2024]. [Ukrainian]
- 12. Desmet PMA. Faces of product pleasure: 25 positive emotions in human-product interactions. Int J Design. 2012;6(2):1-29.
- 13. Fokkinga SF, Desmet PMA. Ten ways to design for disgust, sadness, and other enjoyments: a design approach to enrich product experiences with negative emotions. Int J Design. 2013;7(1):19-36.
- 14. Luo J, Yu R. Follow the heart or the head? The interactive influence model of emotion and cognition [published correction appears in Front Psychol. 2015;6:1039 doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00573.
- Ibanez B, James S, Agewall S et al. 2017 ESC Guidelines for the management of acute myocardial infarction in patients presenting with ST-segment elevation: The Task Force for the management of acute myocardial infarction in patients presenting with ST-segment elevation of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). European Heart Journal. 2018;39(2):119–177. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehx393.
- 16. Holovanova IA, Oksak GA, Filatova OV et al. Study of the emotional status of patients with acute myocardial infarction and their relatives at different stages of the patient's route. Svit medytsyny ta biolohii. 2022;3(81):46-50. doi: 10.26724/2079-8334-2022-3-81-46-50.
- 17. Solomenchuk TM et al. Metodychni rozrobky seminarskykh zaniat dlia slukhachiv tsyklu spetsializatsii "Interventsiina kardiolohiia" [Methodological developments of seminar classes for students of the "Interventional Cardiology" specialization cycle]. Lviv, 2022. p. 157. [Ukrainian]
- Tyrtichna AP. Psykholohichni osoblyvosti patsiientiv z pisliainsultnymy tryvozhnymy i depresyvnymy rozladamy, yaki prokhodiat protses reabilitatsii v umovakh viiny [Psychological characteristics of patients with post-stroke anxiety and depressive disorders undergoing rehabilitation in war conditions].
  Psykholohiia i viina: zbirnyk materialiv KhIV Mizhnarodnoi naukovopraktychnoi konferentsii (23–24 kvitnia 2024 r., m. Nizhyn). 2024, pp. 362-367. [Ukrainian]

- 19. Parkhomenko OM, Tikhonova SA, Koval OA et al. Characteristics of patients with CAD and stable angina in Ukraine, assessment of treatment approaches according to the multicenter GO-OD study. Ukr J Cardiol. 2024;31(2):7-20. doi: 10.31928/2664-4479-2024.2.720.
- 20. Havik OE, Maeland JG. Patterns of emotional reactions after a myocardial infarction. J Psychosom Res. 1990;34(3):271-285. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(90)90083-q
- 21. Coull A, Pugh G. Maintaining physical activity following myocardial infarction: a qualitative study. BMC Cardiovasc Disord 2021;21:105. doi: 10.1186/ s12872-021-01898-7
- 22. Dreyer RP, Pavlo AJ, Hersey D et al. "Is My Heart Healing?" A Meta-synthesis of Patients' Experiences After Acute Myocardial Infarction. J Cardiovasc Nurs. 2021;36(5):517-530. doi: 10.1097/JCN.0000000000732
- 23. Fernandes AC, McIntyre T, Coelho R et al. Brief psychological intervention in phase I of cardiac rehabilitation after acute coronary syndrome. Rev Port Cardiol. 2017;36(9):641-649. doi: 10.1016/j.repc.2017.01.005
- 24. Berardo D, Mussa MV. Application of relational tool to support acute cardiac patients' emotional recovery: analysis of effects during acute and follow-up care. Int J Qual Stud Health Well-being. 2019;14(1):1595957. doi: 10.1080/17482631.2019.1595957.
- 25. Serpytis P, Navickas P, Lukaviciute L et al. Gender-Based Differences in Anxiety and Depression Following Acute Myocardial Infarction. Arq Bras Cardiol. 2018;111(5):676-683. doi: 10.5935/abc.20180161.
- 26. Liljeroos T, Humphries S, Puthoopparambil SJ et al. Management of emotional distress following a myocardial infarction: a qualitative content analysis. Cogn Behav Ther. 2023;52(1):47-64. doi: 10.1080/16506073.2022.2135591.
- 27. Wu Q, Kling JM. Depression and the Risk of Myocardial Infarction and Coronary Death: A Meta-Analysis of Prospective Cohort Studies. Medicine (Baltimore). 2016;95(6):e2815. doi: 10.1097/MD.0000000002815.
- 28. Ski CF, Taylor RS, McGuigan K et al. Psychological interventions for depression and anxiety in patients with coronary heart disease, heart failure or atrial fibrillation. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2024;4(4):CD013508. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD013508.pub3.

#### **CONFLICT OF INTEREST**

The Authors declare no conflict of interest.

#### ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE

Maksym Khorosh Department of Public Health with Medical and Occupational Expertise, Poltava State Medical University, Poltava, Ukraine e-mail: indarion0@gmail.com

#### **ORCID AND CONTRIBUTION**

Irina Holovanova - 0000-0002-8114-8319 (G Grygori Oksak - 0000-0003-0179-3439 (G Maksym Khorosh - 0000-0002-2083-1333 (G) Inna Bielikova - 0000-0002-0104-3083 (G) Natalia Lyakhova - 0000-0003-0503-9935 (G) Oleksandr Havlovsky - 0000-0002-0310-0766 (G)



RECEIVED: 20.10.2024 ACCEPTED: 30.11.2024

🙆 – Work concept and design, 🕑 – Data collection and analysis, 🕑 – Responsibility for statistical analysis, 🗩 – Writing the article, 🕒 – Critical review, 🕞 – Final approval

## Instrumental airway unblocking in the practice of Polish firefighters - nationwide observation of firefighting and rescue interventions

Łukasz Dudziński<sup>1</sup>, Łukasz Czyżewski<sup>2</sup>, Tomasz Kubiak<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>DEPARTMENT OF MEDICAL RESCUE, JOHN PAUL II UNIVERSITY IN BIAŁA PODLASKA, BIALA PODLASKA, POLAND <sup>2</sup>DEPARTMENT OF GERIATRIC NURSING, WARSAW MEDICAL UNIVERISTY, WARSAW, POLAND <sup>3</sup>DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH SCIENCES, POZNAN MEDICAL ACADEMY OF APPLIED SCIENCES MIESZKO I, POZNAN, POLAND

#### ABSTRACT

Aim: A retrospective analysis of the interventions conducted by entities of the National Firefighting and Rescue System (NFRS) involving instrumented airway management in the years 2016–2022.

**Material and Methods:** The study utilized data from the Decision Support System of the State Fire Service (DSS-SFS), provided by the Operational Planning Office. Incidents from 01.01.2016; 00:00 to 31.12.2023; 23:59 were analyzed. Quantitative data were described. Correlations and differences with a significance level of p < 0.05 were considered statistically significant. The analysis was anonymized for both the victims and the responders involved in the interventions. **Results:** During the observation period, firefighters carried out 3.75 million interventions. Medical rescue operations were conducted in 1.3 million interventions (34.6%). A statistically significant upward trend was observed from 2016 to 2022 in the frequency of the following: restoring or maintaining airway patency (p < 0.001), restoring airway patency (p < 0.001), use of a resuscitator (p < 0.001), and use of a ventilator (p = 0.016).

**Conclusions:** The data obtained (annual totals) on the use of medical rescue equipment (resuscitator, ventilator) and emergency procedures (restoring and maintaining airway patency) indicate frequent dispatching of firefighters to medical incidents. Firefighters' involvement underscores their importance as a complementary force in medical emergencies, bridging gaps in EMS coverage and providing life-saving interventions in critical situations.

#### **KEY WORDS**

National Firefighting and Rescue System, supraglottic methods, airway management, qualified first aid, medical rescue

#### INTRODUCTION

Airway clearance and maintenance in prehospital rescue is a priority task for emergency services. In critical situations, this procedure is vital for both immediate survival and the patient's potential for recovery. This applies to both civilian rescue operations and battlefield rescue, where airway obstruction is the second most common cause of potentially survivable death [1, 2].

In Poland, the leading entities in medical rescue interventions are those within the National Emergency Medical System (NEMS): Emergency Medical Teams (EMT) and the Helicopter Emergency Medical Service (HEMS). Firefighters from the National Firefighting and Rescue System (NFRS) support NEMS units, as all firefighters are trained in qualified first aid (QFA). This set of emergency procedures addresses care for both traumatic and non-traumatic casualties across all age groups. Additionally, firefighting vehicles are equipped with rescue kits, including medical devices.

The training system for Polish firefighters in QFA allows them to obtain and maintain their certification for a period of three years. After this period, recertification is required for all firefighters, except those with medical education, who maintain their qualifications through professional medical training or practical experience in healthcare facilities or EMS units [3-5].

Medical dispatcher deploys firefighters due to the unavailability of ambulances or a longer ambulance response time compared to the firefighters' arrival time. Such incidents are termed Isolated Medical Rescue Incidents (IMRI) and represent a specific subtype of Medical Rescue Actions (MRA) performed by firefighters. These incidents fall under the remit of EMS, but urgent NFRS intervention is determined by a health deterioration or life-threatening condition in situations such as:

- the inability to immediately dispatch a EMT,
- the EMT response time being longer than that of the firefighters,
- firefighter intervention requested by bystanders or initiated directly upon observing a threat by firefighters [6, 7].

Firefighters are dispatched to two categories of incidents: fires and non-fire-related incidents, referred to as local threats (LC). In both categories, firefighters are prepared to execute medical rescue procedures [8, 9].

Section 16	Type of Rescue Actions Performed	Х
1-33.	Actions not directly related to Qualified First Aid procedures	
34.	Restoring or maintaining airway patency	
35.	Performing external cardiac massage	
36.	Controlling external bleeding and dressing wounds	
37.	100% oxygen therapy or ventilation	
38.	Immobilizing fractures, suspected fractures, and dislocations	
39.	Cooling burns	
40.	Protecting against heat loss	
41.	Performing anti-shock measures	
42.	Providing psychological support to injured or endangered individuals	
Section 17	Actions Conducted with the Use of Equipment	Х
1-25	Items not directly related to Qualified First Aid (QFA) procedures	
26.	Dressing kit	
27.	Airway management device	
28.	Stretchers, immobilization equipment	
29.	100% oxygen therapy	
30	Slf-inflanting bag	
31.	Ventilator	

Table 1. Sections 16 and 17 of the "Incident Report" form: Area concerning equipment used and type of actions performed - completed by the Rescue Operation Commander (ROC).

X - Mark placed next to a specific item if it was used during the action - completed by the Incident Commander

Source: Rules for Recording Events in the Decision Support System of the State Fire Service, Operational Planning Office. SFS Main Headquarters. Warsaw 2023 [12].

An important factor in the prehospital chain of survival during sudden cardiac arrest is early defibrillation in Automated External Defibrillator (AED) mode and ensuring airway clearance and patency. Both procedures are performed by firefighters in the absence of Emergency Medical Teams (EMT), with the time to intervention being crucial. Firefighters' rescue kits include supraglottic airway devices (SAD) suitable for all age groups. All organizational units of the fire brigade, including fire trucks (deployed for rescue and firefighting interventions) have the same list of equipment in the field of emergency medical services, so they can use Blind Insertion Airway Devices (BIAD) to the same extent [7, 10, 11].

#### THE AIM

A retrospective analysis of interventions by entities within the National Firefighting and Rescue System utilizing supraglottic airway devices between 2016 and 2022 to lead assessment of the role of medical rescue operations.

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

#### STUDY DESIGN

The data for analysis was provided by the Operational Planning Office (OPO) with the consent of the Chief Commander of the State Fire Service. This consent was obtained on 23 May 2022. The observations cover the years 2016-2022 in Poland. The study utilized data from the DSS-SFS, which archives all firefighter interventions. The quantitative analysis was entirely anonymized (no personal data, addresses, event dates, or rescue service codes). Ethical committee approval was not sought due to the retrospective and anonymous nature of the study.

#### STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

Quantitative variables were presented as mean values  $\pm$  standard deviation, while some results (localized in Table 3) were presented as median and interquartile range (IQR). The Kolmogorov-Smirnov test was applied to assess the normality of distributions. A one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used to characterize comparative years and voivodeships. Proportions in groups locations of incident were assessed with one-way Friedman's ANOVA on ranks test. Statistical analysis was performed using Statistica 13 software (StatSoft Inc., Tulsa, OK), with the significance level set at p<0.05.

#### DATA DOWNLOAD PROCEDURE

The State Fire Service keeps records of all interventions in the form of a database DSS SFS, including de-



Fig. 1. Analysis of rescue procedures performed between 2016 and 2022.

tailed statistics on the involvement of forces and resources, equipment used, procedures implemented, equipment used, specialized equipment, fire trucks, and floating equipment. The data also include the location of events, the size of the area covered by rescue and firefighting operations, the type of area, the type of facility, the number of injured people, injured firefighters, and the participation of cooperating services.

Statistics are made on the basis of event reports divided by location: country, voivodeship, district, and also take into account operational times, consumption of materials and fire extinguishing agents. From available databases, the authors searched for data related to the implementation of QFA procedures for Polish regions in specific time frames.

#### INCLUSION CRITERIA FOR ANALYSIS

- 1. Events in which firefighting units performed Medical Rescue Actions (MRA).
- 2. Events occurring within the observation period: 01 January 2016 (00:00) to 31 December 2022 (23:59).
- 3. Searches in the DSS database according to categories related to the study's aim, focusing on the type of actions performed and equipment used.

The equipment utilized during these actions, as documented by the State Fire Service, is detailed in Table 1.

#### RESULTS

During the observation period, firefighters carried out 3.75 million interventions, broken down by year as follows: 2016: 446,8 th; 2017: 519,9 th; 2018: 502 th; 2019: 512,5 th; 2020: 583,2 th; 2021: 579,7 th; 2022: 608,8 th. MRO were performed in 1.3 million interventions (34.6% of total). According to the data of the Central Statistical Office, the entities of the NEMS intervened in the years 2016-2022 a total of 21.5 million times (Mean 3.07 million; SD 0.15 million) [13]. The comparison of the scale of interventions is consistent with the purpose of the services. The IMRI activities carried out by firefighters are auxiliary activities for the NEMS, constituting a small percentage of the demand for interventions related to emergencies.

The analysis conducted on nationwide data from 2016–2022 revealed a statistically significant upward trend in the frequency of the following:

- 1. Restoring or maintaining airway patency (P<0.001)
- 2. Use of a resuscitator (P<0.001)
- 3. Use of a ventilator (P=0.016) (Fig. 1).

The p-values reflect differences within years of observation.

The observed results regarding ventilator usage reflect the standards described in the 2021 Principles of Medical Rescue Organization in NFRS, which introduced

#### Table 2. Analysis of activities and events in relation to the year of implementation.

			, ,						
Year	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	All	Р
Rest. or maint.	82	116	125	133	173	230	212	153	<0.001
airway patency	± 50	±/3	±6/	± 83	± 98	± 131	± 131	± 105	
Self-inflating bag	51	76	84	90	125	177	159	100 + 70	<0.001
	± 28	± 44	± 40	± 55	± 70	± 103	± 98	109 ± 79	<0.001
Deseivetev	2	5	4	5	5	7	7	5	0.016
Respirator	± 2	± 3	± 3	± 4	± 4	± 6	± 5	± 4	0,016
MPO in Eiro	1243	1207	1170	1129	932	920	1026	1089	0.660
	±816	± 636	± 695	± 605	± 567	± 513	± 587	±632	0,009
MDO in Local throats	8438	10160	10988	11183	9922	12772	10698	10594	0 5 2 2
MIRO in Local threats	± 4132	± 5251	± 5557	±6181	± 5680	± 6965	± 5722	± 5677	0,522
All MRO	9681	11368	12158	12312	10854	13691	11724	11684	0.609
(Fire + Local threats)	± 4881	± 5831	± 6200	± 6726	± 6205	± 7451	± 6271	± 6205	0,098

MRO - medical rescue operations

The p-values reflect differences within years of observation.

#### Table 3.Division of incidents into voivodeships in 2016-2022.

	Restoring or main. airway patency	Self-inflating bag	Respirator	MRO- Fire	MRO - Local threats
DOLNOŚLĄSKIE	256 ± 114	201 ± 104	$12\pm5$	$1705 \pm 527$	15682 ± 1403
KUJAWSKO-POMORSKIE	126 ± 53	89 ± 39	3 ± 2	$817 \pm 85$	8900 ± 1626
LUBELSKIE	68 ± 21	47 ± 15	3 ± 2	681 ± 92	$6925\pm868$
LUBUSKIE	76 ± 33	59 ± 21	4 ± 3	580 ± 115	4335 ± 547
ŁÓDZKIE	166 ± 56	$124 \pm 52$	6 ± 2	$1649 \pm 325$	13268 ± 1843
MAŁOPOLSKIE	197± 64	133 ± 63	3 ± 2	1101 ± 181	12542 ± 1073
MAZOWIECKIE	327 ± 105	$206 \pm 86$	9 ± 3	$2290\pm422$	$22314\pm4302$
OPOLSKIE	94± 40	67 ± 36	4± 2	$462 \pm 76$	5039 ± 851
PODKARPACKIE	108 ± 37	76 ± 35	2 ± 1	$638\pm 61$	$8494\pm963$
PODLASKIE	54 ± 12	41 ± 11	2 ± 1	530 ± 104	$4347 \pm 694$
POMORSKIE	204 ± 64	146 ± 54	7 ± 4	1163 ± 139	12174 ± 1774
ŚLĄSKIE	204 ± 77	139±63	6 ± 4	2390 ± 125	19011 ± 3233
ŚWIĘTOKRZYSKIE	47 ± 25	30 ± 17	1 ± 1	609 ± 129	5164 ± 1002
WARMIŃSKO-MAZURSKIE	107 ± 36	79 ± 28	3 ± 2	776 ± 195	8411 ± 810
WIELKOPOLSKIE	311 ± 116	221 ± 103	8±6	1251 ± 141	16602 ± 2257
ZACHODNIOPOMORSKIE	105 ± 52	80 ± 47	7 ± 6	788 ± 81	6302 ± 1109
All	153+ 105	109 ± 79	5 ± 4	1089 ± 632	10594 ± 5677
Р	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001

MRO - medical rescue operations

The p-values reflect differences within voivodeships



Instrumental airway unblocking in the practice of Polish firefighters

Fig. 2. Frequency of restoring or maintaining airway patency by voivodeship.



Fig. 3. Frequency of local threat interventions by voivodeship.

	Restoring or main. Airway patency	Self-inflating bag	Respirator
Public use facilities	21 (1-56)	12,5 (1-35)	0,5 (0-2)
Residential facilities	dential facilities 223,5 (109-622) 178,5 (89-515)		10 (1-25)
Production facilities	duction facilities 7,5 (1-20) 5,5 (1-17)		0 (0-1)
Storage facilities	2,5 (0-8)	2,5 (0-7)	0 (0-1)
Means of transport	310,5 (7-889)	143,5 (4-469)	5 (0-23)
Forest	4 (1-18)	2,5 (0-13)	0 (0-1)
Crops, agriculture	22 (6-65)	16 (4-54)	1 (0-2)
Other objects	149,5 (5-430)	115 (5 – 330)	6 (0-22)
Р	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001

Table 4. Analysis of equipment usage by location throughout the analysis period for local hazards and fires

The p-values reflect differences within location of incident

the transport ventilator as mandatory equipment for Specialist Rescue Groups (SRG) within the State Fire Service (SFS). The number of these groups increased annually, reaching 194 nationwide by the end of the observation period (2022) [14].

In contrast, no unidirectional trend was observed in medical rescue activities related to fire incidents (P=0.669) or local threats (P=0.522) (Table 2).

The analysis of results by voivodeships from 2016–2022 demonstrated statistically significant differences between regions in: restoring or maintaining airway patency (P<0.001), use of a resuscitator (P<0.001), use of a ventilator (P<0.001) (Table 3).

Table 3. Division of incidents into voivodeships in 2016-2022.

Firefighters from the Mazowieckie Voivodeship most frequently performed actions to restore or maintain airway patency (327  $\pm$  105) (Fig. 2). Firefighters from the Wielkopolskie Voivodeship most often used a resuscitator (221  $\pm$  103). Firefighters from the Dolnośląskie Voivodeship most frequently used a ventilator (12  $\pm$  5). The Śląskie Voivodeship recorded the highest number of interventions related to fires (2390  $\pm$  125), while the Mazowieckie Voivodeship had the most interventions for local threats (22,314  $\pm$  4302) (Fig. 3). The p-values reflect differences within voivodeships.

The application of procedures for restoring or maintaining airway patency (P<0.001), using a resuscitator (P<0.001), and using a ventilator (P<0.001) was found to depend on the location of the incident: Restoring or maintaining airway patency was most frequently performed in transport vehicles 310.5 (7–889), use of a resuscitator a ventilator was most common in residential buildings, with median values of 178.5 [89–515] and 10 [1–25], respectively (Table 4). The p-values reflect differences within location of incident.

Table 4. Analysis of equipment use by location throughout the analysis period for local threats and fires.

#### DISCUSSION

This study covers the entire population of Polish firefighters and emergency medical interventions. Due to the different equipment of firefighters described in foreign studies, reference was made to the possibility of using SAD during interventions. The number of studies that fit thematically our analysis is limited due to the different rescue systems in other countries and the location of firefighters in these systems, as well as the system of QFA procedures not present to such an extent in other countries. The utilization of ventilators during interventions in own study is primarily linked to operations involving Specialist Rescue Groups (SRG). These units are deployed when the scale of threat or complexity of operations exceeds the capabilities of regular State Fire Service (SFS) units. Ventilator use is critical during the evacuation of victims from areas inaccessible to other emergency services, including EMT. Examples of such environments include: caves, depressions in terrain, water areas, sites of structural or natural disasters. SRG teams specialize in fields such as water rescue, sonar operations, chemical and ecological incidents, technical rescue, high-altitude operations, and search and rescue [14-16].

The numbers presented in our study indicating the use of supraglottic methods in the scale of each analyzed year are significant, considering the short time of irreversible effects of hypoxia in obstruction or respiratory arrest. Confirmation can be found in the analyses of other researchers. When airway obstruction occurs, timely intervention to restore and secure the airway is crucial. SAD's available to firefighters, offer an effective alternative to endotracheal intubation, which is considered the "gold standard" for airway management [17].

For Polish firefighters to effectively use the procedure of maintaining a clear airway, regular simulation exercises during the shift, external training or participation in scientific projects are essential. A 2024 study assessed the quality of ventilation using supraglottic devices among Polish firefighters. Involving 112 participants, the study compared the quality of ventilation using a resuscitator under two conditions: without real-time feedback, and with realtime monitoring assistance displayed on a screen [18].

Investing in high-quality rescue equipment that provides real-time corrective feedback could improve intervention effectiveness and outcomes for victims in lifethreatening situations. Beyond equipment, the practical skills and knowledge of rescue personnel are critical. In Poland, these competencies are maintained through a structured system of training, certification, and recertification of QFA every three years [8, 19]. The training system of Polish firefighters in terms of medical rescue may be reflected in our results, which indicate frequent use of supraglottic methods in each year of analysis in all regions of Poland (Table 3). The number of interventions requiring airway clearance and ventilation may be influenced by sociodemographic factors, but this was not the subject of our observation.

Bieliński evaluated the knowledge of QFA practitioners in categories such as airway management, ventilation, and oxygen administration. The study analyzed how knowledge retention was influenced by the time elapsed since the last QFA course or recertification. Findings highlighted areas of insufficient knowledge over time following recertification. In our assessment, factors beyond the three-year certification cycle, such as location of the firefighter unit and annual number of interventions, play a significant role. Units with a higher volume of deployments may demonstrate better practical proficiency due to the frequent application of QFA procedures in real-world scenarios [20].

Research highlights the effectiveness of airway clearance using suction devices included in firefighters' rescue kits as a supplement to supraglottic airway methods. A Polish study compared the effectiveness of suction devices available in fire trucks and ambulances. The secondary objective was to provide practical reinforcement of procedural knowledge related to airway management equipment [21]. Such scientific activities focusing on medical rescue within firefighter populations are essential. They serve as a valuable supplement to standard training and certification schedules, enhancing practical skills among rescue personnel.

We also drew attention to other Polish and foreign studies referring to the results we obtained. As Bielecka observed, SAD methods are employed not only by firefighters but also by other rescue service formations [22]. International literature confirms the adoption of deviceassisted methods by firefighters in various contexts. Bolland et al. [23] described U.S. firefighters' interventions using SAD, ventilation, defibrillation, and resuscitative pharmacotherapy. Verma et al. [24] highlighted the use of supraglottic methods by military paramedics during simulated emergency evacuations. Andersen et al. [25] studied 502 Norwegian firefighters performing airway management with SAD during cardiopulmonary resuscitation in cases of out-of-hospital cardiac arrest among adults. Our study showed significance in the variable location of the incident in the category of maintaining airway patency (P<0.001). This is confirmed by other studies that show the diversity of locations of firefighters' interventions divided into urban areas, non-urban areas and the variety of buildings [26-28].

#### LIMITATIONS

- Lack of medical documentation: As a supplementary unit to the Emergency Medical System (EMS), the State Fire Service (SFS) does not maintain detailed medical records. The authors were unable to ascertain specific reasons for using ventilators, manual ventilation kits, or airway management procedures.
- Clinical detail limitations: The database did not provide clinical information such as medical diagnoses from International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems (ICD-10), causes of health emergencies, event mechanisms, basic vital parameters, or sociodemographic characteristics of victims (e.g., gender, age, medical history) [29].
- 3. Quantitative data analysis: The available data were limited to the frequency of equipment use and procedural application (e.g., airway management, manual ventilation, mechanical ventilation). Analysis was confined to monthly and annual event scales, intervention types Fire or LT, regional breakdowns (voivodeships), and location classification per the DSS-SFS system.

#### CONCLUSIONS

Firefighters play a critical role in prehospital emergency care, providing significant support to the EMS. Their contributions align with the chain of survival principles during out-of-hospital cardiac arrest (OHCA). Annual usage data for medical rescue equipment (resuscitators, ventilators) and procedures (airway management and maintenance) demonstrate frequent deployment of firefighters for medical interventions. Firefighters' involvement underscores their importance as a complementary force in medical emergencies, bridging gaps in EMS coverage and providing life-saving interventions in critical situations.

#### REFERENCES

- Levy BS, Leaning J. Russia's War in Ukraine The Devastation of Health and Human Rights. N Engl J Med. 2022;387(2):102-105. doi: 10.1056/ NEJMp2207415.
- 2. Jain N, Prasad S, Bordeniuc A, et al. European Countries Step-up Humanitarian and Medical Assistance to Ukraine as the Conflict Continues. J Prim Care Community Health. 2022 Apr 23;13:21501319221095358. doi.org/10.1177/21501319221095358.

- 3. Fatyga E, Dzięgielewska-Gęsiak S, Muc-Wierzgoń M. Organization of Medical Assistance in Poland for Ukrainian Citizens During the Russia-Ukraine War. Front. Public Health 2022; 7;10:904588. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2022.904588.
- 4. Komenda Główna Straży Granicznej. Granica Państw. https://www.strazgraniczna.pl/pl/granica/granice-rp/1910,Granice-RP.html [Access: 31.08.2024]
- 5. Holtan A, Ottesen F, Hoel CC, Iversen P, et al. Medical evacuation of patients from war-torn Ukraine to Norwegian hospitals. Tidsskr Nor Legeforen 2023;143:1-7. doi: 10.4045/tidsskr.23.0286.
- 6. Rozporządzenie Ministra Spraw Wewnętrznych i Administracji z dnia 17 września 2021 r. w sprawie szczegółowej organizacji krajowego systemu ratowniczo-gaśniczego (Dz.U. 2021 poz. 1737).
- 7. Principles of Organization of Emergency Medical Services in the National Rescue and Firefighting System. Headquarters of the State Fire Service, Warszawa, 2021. www.gov.pl/web/kgpsp/wykaz-wazniejszych-zasad-obowiazujacych-w-ksrg. [Access: 27.07.2024].
- 8. Decyzja Komendanta Głównego PSP nr BPO-1/ xxxx /2022 dotycząca udziału strażaków PSP w wyjazdach pociągu medycznego. https://edziennik. straz.gov.pl/DU\_PSP/2024/8/oryginal/akt.pdf [Access: 27.07.2024]
- 9. Ustawa z dn. 8 września 2006 r. o Państwowym Ratownictwie Medycznym. (Dz.U. z 2006 r. nr 191, poz. 1410).
- 10. Dudziński Ł, Leszczyński P, Glinka M, Marzec M, et al. Firefighters' knowledge of the knowledge of procedures for clearing the respiratory tract in an injured person with suspected infection with biological material (SARS-CoV-2) a nationwide cross--sectional study. Med Res J. 2022;7(4):284-292. doi: 10.5603/MRJ.a2022.0049.
- 11. Rozporządzenie Ministra Zdrowia z dnia 16 grudnia 2019 r. w sprawie medycznych czynności ratunkowych i świadczeń zdrowotnych innych niż medyczne czynności ratunkowe, które mogą być udzielane przez ratownika medycznego. Dz.U. 2019 poz. 2478.
- 12. Rules for Recording Events in the Decision Support System of the State Fire Service, Operational Planning Office. SFS Main Headquarters. Warsaw 2023, www.gov.pl [Access: 30.10.2024]
- 13. Central Statistical Office. Emergency aid and emergency medical services in the years 2016-2022. www//stat.gov.pl/pomoc\_dorazna-i-ratownictwo-medyczne-w-2022-roku,14,7.html [Access: 30.10.2024]
- 14. Podlasiński R, Ciekanowski Z, Radkevych A. Grupy ratownictwa specjalistycznego w Państwowej Straży Pożarnej [Specialist Rescue Groups of the State Fire Service]. De Securitate et Defensione 2022;8(2):145-161.
- 15. Kogut B. Ratownictwo górskie, jaskiniowe i wysokościowe służba, organizacja, obszary działania [Mountain, cave and high-altitude rescue service, organization, areas of operation]. Zesz Nauk Panstw Wyz Szk. Zaw im Witelona Leg. 2021;39(2):25-36. doi: 10.5604/01.3001.0014.9220. [Polish]
- 16. Kubiak T, Dudziński Ł. Ratownictwo na obszarach wodnych realizowane przez jednostki ochrony przeciwpożarowej w Polsce w latach 2020-2022 [Rescue in water areas carried out by fire protection units in Poland in 2020-2022]. Health Prob Civil. 2024;18(2):245-254. [Polish]
- 17. Lupton J, Neth M, Sahni R. et al. The Association Between the Number of Prehospital Providers On-Scene and Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest Outcomes. Prehosp Emerg Care 2021;22:1-10.
- 18. Dudziński Ł, Czyżewski Ł, Krukowska M, et al. Evaluation of ventilation quality conducted by firefighters during simulated cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Disaster Emerg Med J. 2024;9(1):51-57. https://doi.org/10.5603/demj.97341.
- 19. Krzyżanowski K, Ślęzak D, Jastrzębski P, Żuratyński P. Airway Management with the Use of Instruments New Competences for Fire Service Paramedics Safe Fire Techonolog. 2017:47(3):112–123.
- 20. Bieliński J, Jaśkiewicz F. Lifeguards' knowledge retention following airway management, ventilation and oxygen administration training. Emerg Med Serv. 2021;8(4):225-231. doi: /10.36740/EmeMS202104104
- 21. Dudziński Ł, Kubiak T, Feltynowski M, PanczykM, et al. Performance of portable emergency suction devices in pre-hospital conditions: a pilot study in the fire brigade. Folia Med Cracov. 2023;63(1):79-90. doi: 10.24425/fmc.2023.14543
- 22. Bielecka K. Nadgłośniowe przyrządy do udrażaniania dróg oddechowych. Materiały pomocnicze do kursu specjalistycznego policji [Supraglottic airway devices. Supporting materials for the police specialist course. Police training center in Legionowo]. Legionowo 2021. http://csp.edu.pl/csp/e-biblioteka/2967,Materialy-pomocnicze-do-kursow-specjalistycznych.html [Access: 28.10.2024]. [Polish]
- 23. Boland LL, Satterlee PA, Fernstrom KM, et al. Advanced clinical interventions performed by emergency medical responder firefighters prior to ambulance arrival. Prehosp Emerg Care. 2015; 19(1):96-102. doi: 10.3109/10903127.2014.942477,
- 24. Verma RN, Sethi N, Honwad MS, Singh SK. Evaluation of four supraglottic devices used by paramedical staff for securing airway in simulated emergency airway management. Med J Armed Forces Indi 2021;77(1):86-91. doi:10.1016/j.mjafi.2020.02.002
- 25. And resen ÅEL, Varild Lauritzen M, Kramer-Johansen J, Kristiansen T. Implementation and use of a supraglottic airway device in the management of out-ofhospital cardiac arrest by firefighter first responders - A prospective feasibility study. Resusc Plus. 2023;6;16:100480. doi: 10.1016/j.resplu.2023.100480.
- 26. Guyeux C, Makhoul A, Bahi JM. How to Build an Optimal and Operational Knowledge Base to Predict Firefighters' Interventions. In: Arai K (ed.) Intelligent Systems and Applications. IntelliSys 2022. Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems., vol 542. 2023, Springer, Cham. pp. 558-572. doi: 10.1007/978-3-031-16072-1\_41
- 27. Sirri N, Guyeux C. Firefighter Intervention Predictive Modeling: Reliability Assessment. 2024 International Conference on Circuit, Systems and Communication (ICCSC) Fes, Morocco, 2024, pp. 1-7. doi: 10.1109/ICCSC62074.2024.10617206.
- 28. Gałązkowski R, Pawlak A, Pszczołowski K. Rola jednostek krajowego systemu ratowniczo-gaśniczego w funkcjonowaniu systemu Państwowe Ratownictwo Medyczne w rejonach wiejskich w Polsce [The role of the National rescue and Firefighting system in the National emergency medical system functioning in rural areas in Poland. BiTP]. 2014:34(2):15-27. [Polish]
- 29. International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems (ICD-10), Volume XII, World Health Organization. Geneva 2020.

#### CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The Authors declare no conflict of interest.

#### ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE

Łukasz Czyżewski Zakład Pielęgniarstwa Geriatrycznego, Wydział Nauk o Zdrowiu Warszawski Uniwersytet Medyczny, Poland e-mail: lukasz.czyzewski@wum.edu.pl

#### **ORCID AND CONTRIBUTION**

Łukasz Dudziński - 0000-0002-8255-7608 **(20)** Łukasz Czyżewski - 0000-0001-9473-9954 **(20)** Tomasz Kubiak - 0000-0002-7305-2288 **(20)** 



**RECEIVED:** 09.09.2024 **ACCEPTED:** 30.11.2024

🙆 – Work concept and design, 🕑 – Data collection and analysis, 🕑 – Responsibility for statistical analysis, 🗩 – Writing the article, 🕒 – Critical review, 🕞 – Final approval

## Intravenous lidocaine as a key driver of successful pain therapy management. Current prospects and trends

Krzysztof Florczak<sup>1</sup>, Dawid Jakóbczak<sup>2</sup>, Mateusz Wilk<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>EMERGENCY SERVICES, EMERGENCY MEDICAL CENTRE IN OPOLE, OPOLE, POLAND <sup>2</sup>EMERGENCY MEDICAL SERVICES, EMERGENCY MEDICAL CENTRE IN OPOLE, OPOLE, POLAND <sup>3</sup>COLLEGIUM MEDICUM, WSB UNIVERSITY IN DABROWA GORNICZA, DABROWA GORNICZA POLAND

#### ABSTRACT

Pain in its entirety is an unpleasant experience, both emotional and physical, and has a negative impact on the healing process. In the practice of medical staff, patients who experience pain or have a doloric component constitute a significant percentage of the number of interventions. The publication aims to present the concept of pain, types and characteristics as well as the process of nociception and the issue of off-label therapy related to the use of lidocaine, which is a multimodal therapy drug. This publication will present current trends and works containing the effective use of lidocaine. Pain that often varies in intensity, location or has a broad cause is a challenge for medical staff, especially in the face of complex and chronic pain. Based on a review of the latest medical literature, the authors would like to draw medical attention to expanding knowledge about pain, its nature and its formation. This has a decisive impact on reducing inflammation, shock and improving patient comfort. Therefore, the appropriate use of a multimodal strategy and adjuvant drugs is the method of choice, especially for patients reporting cancer pain, where the use of opioid drugs is significant. Also in colicky or neurogenic ailments, lidocaine is an effective drug that helps control pain. As an aid in the situation of using the drug, the authors of the article propose recommendations for the safe use of lidocaine. After reading this work, the reader at the scene of the incident should consider the adequacy of the supply of the described drug and know the mechanisms that govern pain as a process.

#### **KEY WORDS**

lidocaine, pain, multimodal therapy, coanalgesia, pharmacotherapy

#### INTRODUCTION

It is indisputable that healthcare professionals encounter pain patients on a regular basis. As healthcare professionals, doctors, nurses and paramedics are equipped with the necessary tools and expertise to effectively manage pain. As part of their training, medical students are required to complete a course in clinical pharmacology. This subject covers pain, pain management and the appropriate use of pharmacotherapy. The same is true of training programmes for nurses and paramedics. The International Association for the Study of Pain defines pain as An unpleasant sensory or emotional experience associated with actual or potential tissue damage, or expressed in terms of such damage (1986). The pain is typically caused by a specific stimulus that initiates damage. The literature distinguishes between two categories of pain based on duration: acute, which has a duration of less than three months, and chronic, which has a duration of more than three months. In addition to the aforementioned criteria, the pain classification takes into account the pain location. Somatic pain is defined as a sensation associated with the perception of nociception from superficial tissue structures, including the skin, muscles, and osteoarticular system. It is acute, localised and typically straightforward for the patient to describe. Visceral pain is a diffuse, poorly demarcated sensation that is difficult for the patient to localise. It arises through nociception from organs located inside body cavities. A further classification is that of the aetiology of pain. This includes pain associated with inflammation, tissue trauma, neuropathic and neoplastic pain [1]. Another publication emphasises the importance of an appropriate approach to pain and effective pharmacotherapy. It demonstrates the significance and relevance of pain polytherapy, correct knowledge of the additive effect and drug synergism of effective analgesia and coanalgesia [2]. It is essential to provide an appropriate combination of medications to effectively manage pain, particularly chronic pain that triggers inflammatory responses.[3] Additionally, the treatment procedures employed were not always aligned with the patient's current condition and reported pain on the NRS scale. In a paper published in Anaesthesiology and Emergency Medicine, Kosinski et al. examined the pain scores of patients encountered by paramedics on the scene. In nearly 1,600 trips in the Kraków region (the Małopolskie Province), questions about pain and its intensity were assessed. In almost 26% of all trips, the question about pain as a sensation was asked together with an assessment of its intensity. However, in almost 29% of paramedic charts, there was a lack of pain assessment and recording in the documentation. This resulted in inadequate or ineffective analgesia [4]. According to Polish legislation, the patient has an inalienable right to pain treatment. This is guaranteed by the Act of 6 November 2008 on Patients' Rights and Patients' Rights Ombudsman, which was amended (Journal of Laws 2017, item 836) by adding a new regulation, Article 20a, stating that every patient has the right to this regardless of having insurance [5]. It should be noted that patients reporting pain are not limited to those experiencing acute pain. They also include those suffering from chronic diseases or cancer, as well as the elderly. When treating this population group, pharmacotherapy must take into account both the pathomechanism of pain and the type and route of administration of analgesics, as well as the risk of adverse effects. Personalisation of management is essential, with the patient and their specific complaints being the primary focus[6]. In the geriatric population, the vast majority of patients suffer from chronic pain, with one in two over the age of 65. The authors attribute this to inappropriate pharmacotherapy, the use of monotherapies and the special pharmacodynamics and pharmacokinetics of drugs in the geriatric population [7]. As one of the basic symptoms in medicine, pain is a major challenge for modern medicine. There is no doubt that its proper management, especially of chronic pain, significantly improves the quality of life of patients and their families in all aspects of life. In the monograph Chronic Pain. A clinical and psychological approach, the scientific team led by Wojciech Leppert discusses the assessment and diagnosis of pain, as well as co-analgesic and multimodal treatment of the entire pain-related process [8]. Nociception is the process by which nerve receptors respond to potentially damaging stimuli, such as mechanical, chemical, thermal damage or those resulting from inflammation or infection. These responses are then transmitted to higher centres of the CNS, such as the periaqueductal grey matter or thalamus, where they are made aware of by the patient. This process is essential for survival and minimising tissue and organ damage. Nociceptors are responsible for detecting stimuli when tissue damage occurs. There are three main types of pain receptors: high-threshold mechanoreceptors (HTM), which respond to mechanical deformation, pinching or pricking; and polymodal mechanical heat nociceptors (PMNs), which respond to a range of noxious stimuli, including pressure, temperature extremes (<8°C and >42°C) and chemical mediators (known as allogens). These can be exogenous (e.g. capsaicin) or endogenous and may be released by damaged cells as a result of noxious stimulation (bradykinin, serotonin, P substance, histamine, prostaglandins, leukotrienes, cytokines, H+, K+ ions). PMNs are the most prevalent pain receptors. It is notable that they do not undergo stimulus adaptation and also demonstrate sensitisation to repeated pain stimuli, which can lead to hyperalgesia. Additionally, there are silent receptors, which only activate when there is tissue inflammation.

There are two main categories of nociceptor fibres, which are distinguished by their fibre structure. A $\delta$ -type fibres transmit impulses produced in response to me-

chanical and thermal stimuli. They are myelinated fibres with a large diameter and high impulse conduction velocity (up to 20 m/s). They facilitate the perception of an initial, acute pain sensation, which is clearly localised in terms of its anatomical location and is of a somatic nature. C-type fibres conduct impulses generated in response to thermal, mechanical and chemical stimuli. They are nonmyelinated fibres, with a small diameter and a resulting low conduction velocity (0.5-2 m/s). They are responsible for the transmission of dull, poorly localised visceral pain. Anatomically, they are mainly a component of the ascending sympathetic nervous system [9, 10].

Afferent neurons are responsible for transmitting nociceptive impulses from peripheral receptors via the spinal-thalamic tract (spinothalamic tract). A first-order neuron (C or A $\delta$  fibre) transmits potentials from the nociceptor to the substantia gelatinosa (Rexed lamina II) or nucleus proprius (Rexed laminae III, IV and V) in the dorsal horn of the spinal cord. In the posterior year of the spinal cord, a first-order neuron forms a synaptic connection with a second-order interneuron [11]. The second-order interneuron crosses into the anterior spinal cord and then runs in the spinal-thalamic pathway (mainly lateral) up to the thalamus. A third-order neuron transmits impulses to the somatosensory cortex. Only those sensations that have passed through the thalamus are perceived by the patient [12].

The pain impulse pathway is slightly different for nociception from the facial region. A first-order neuron (C or A $\delta$ ) transmits potentials from the facial nociceptors to the trigeminal nucleus. Most of this sensory information is transmitted to the brain via the trigeminal nerve, but a small number of sensory neurons of the pharynx and ear pass through the lingual-pharyngeal (NC IX) and vagus (NC X) nerves. Independently of the cranial nerve, all sensory afferent fibres synapse with second-order neurons in the trigeminal nucleus, the equivalent of the dorsal horn of the spinal cord. Second-order neurons travel to the thalamus to transmit impulses to the somatosensory cortex via third-order neurons [11, 13].

#### THE AIM

The objective of this paper is to provide a comprehensive overview of the current state-of-the-art on lidocaine, its applications and research directions that may influence development and innovation in this area. The paper will review current trends in the use of lidocaine in medicine, and discuss new formulations, application techniques as well as potential therapeutic applications. It will also address challenges related to the safety and efficacy of lidocaine and future research directions that may contribute to a better understanding of its mechanisms of action and the development of new clinical opportunities.

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

In order to achieve the stated objective, the review paper will be based on a literature analysis including a review of available scientific publications on lidocaine, including clinical trials, meta-analyses and review articles from recent years, with the focus being on studies in anaesthesiology, pharmacology and pain medicine. Databases such as PubMed, Scopus, Web of Science and Google Scholar will be used to identify the most current and relevant research papers on lidocaine applications. A critical analysis of the quality of the publications will then be attempted, taking into account the methodology, results and conclusions, in order to identify the strengths and weaknesses of current research.

#### **REVIEW AND DISCUSSION**

Lidocaine is a sodium channel blocker classified as a type Ib antiarrhythmic agent and is also an amide local anaesthetic. The FDA has approved its use for local and regional anaesthesia, as well as for the treatment of ventricular arrhythmias. In Poland, it is available in ampoule form, Lignocain 2%, 20 mg/ml solution for injection, in manufacturer-dependent volumes [14]. The toxicity and pharmacokinetics of lidocaine have been known since the 1940s. Following clinical studies, it was developed in conjunction with adrenaline. It has been established that the maximum safe dose of lidocaine without adrenaline is 3 mg kg-1, while with adrenaline in a 0.5-2% solution injected into well-circumscribed tissue (e.g. during intercostal nerve block) it is 7 mg kg-1. After local administration, lidocaine is not metabolised by muscle or fat structures. It is absorbed by blood vessels whose flow is slowed by the effects of adrenaline, causing the capillaries to constrict as the substance is introduced at a pressure greater than that prevailing in the capillaries. Both topical and intravenous lidocaine is transported to the liver. There it is degraded into metabolites by the CYP 3A4 enzyme of cytochrome P-450: MEGX-monoethylglyoxylidine, GX-glyoxylidine. The kidneys are responsible for the removal of these substances. Drugs containing cytochrome P-450 enzyme inducers, such as phenobarbital, rifampicin and phenytoin, can boost the metabolism of lidocaine, which may impair its effect. Furthermore, in cases where lidocaine is part of the pharmacological treatment plan, it is essential to ascertain whether the patient is taking any medications that may inhibit isoenzyme activity, such as erythromycin or ketoconazole, which are serotonin reuptake inhibitors. Under such circumstances it is necessary to either discontinue the drugs or, if this is not possible, reduce the maximum dose by 20-30%. The final step in the excretion of lidocaine is its removal by the kidneys [15].

In a clinical trial for adults, lidocaine was used to treat both acute and chronic pain conditions, including but not limited to neuropathic pain, headache and renal colic, as well as post-operative pain. The authors concluded that systemic lidocaine was more effective than placebo in controlling neuropathic pain. However, the study included patients with different types of neuropathic pain syndromes, making it unclear whether lidocaine is more effective for some types of neuropathic pain compared to others. Furthermore, the evidence is not as strong when lidocaine is compared with other drugs (ketamine, morphine and amantadine) used to treat neuropathic pain [16]. The use of lidocaine to control cancer-related pain yielded mixed results. An analysis of the data from the 11 patients with cancer-related neuropathic pain who were administered a lidocaine infusion at a dose of 5 mg/kg revealed no significant improvement in pain intensity. On the other hand, a case series detailed the successful use of lidocaine by continuous infusion for the treatment of intractable pain in six hospice patients at home with a mean dose of 44 mg/hour (range 10-80 mg/hour) [17]. Two retrospective reviews describe the effective use of lidocaine by continuous infusion (dose range 1-4 mg/min for 2-15 days) for the treatment of chronic headache in adults. One study describes the use of the drug in the treatment of chronic daily headache associated with overuse of previous pharmacotherapy, with a observed reduction in the average number of days with headache per month from 29 to 15 after lidocaine infusion [18]. The case studies describe the use of intravenous lidocaine (dose range 1.3 mg/kg/hr to 3.3 mg/kg/hr) for the treatment of short-term unilateral neuralgic headache. The results demonstrate variable efficacy, with some patients noting minimal benefit and most noting significant benefit only during the lidocaine infusion. Lidocaine has been demonstrated to be more effective than a placebo in the treatment of acute migraine or headaches applied by the emergency ward when administered at a dose of 1 mg/kg for a period of 2 minutes. A small randomised single-blind study demonstrated that chlorpromazine was significantly more effective than lidocaine (boluses of 50 mg to a maximum of 150 mg) in the treatment of acute headache. Additionally, the study showed that lidocaine and dihydroergotamine had similar effects on pain scores in patients with acute headache [18].

Lidocaine has been the subject of study in patients with renal colic, both as a standalone treatment and in conjunction with opioids. A randomised, double-blind study was carried out to compare the efficacy of intravenous lidocaine (1.5 mg/kg) with that of a placebo. The results demonstrated that lidocaine produced a more pronounced reduction in pain intensity than morphine within the first 30 minutes (P = 0.0001) [16]. A further study compared the efficacy of lidocaine (1.5 mg/kg) and morphine (0.1 mg/kg) with that of morphine alone (0.1 mg/ kg) in the treatment of renal colic. There was a reduction in pain scores across both groups, although the differences between them were not statistically significant. However, the combination of lidocaine and morphine resulted in a faster resolution of pain. Furthermore, the authors observed a notable decrease in the duration of nausea-free time in the lidocaine/morphine group compared to the morphine-only group. Intravenous lidocaine infusions have demonstrated the potential to reduce opioid consumption during the postoperative period, particularly in patients undergoing abdominal surgery. Additionally, lidocaine infusions have been shown to shorten the duration of postoperative bowel obstruction and decrease the length of hospital stay by 8–24 hours [17].

A series of case studies demonstrate the efficacy of continuous intravenous lidocaine administration in the treatment of dinutuximab-induced neuropathic pain in patients with neuroblastoma. Furthermore, case series and expert opinion articles illustrate the successful use of continuous intravenous lidocaine for intractable cancer pain. The doses used for these indications range from 0.5 to 2 mg/kg/hour by continuous infusion, with or without a saturating dose of 1 to 2 mg/kg over 30 minutes. One case study describes a dose escalation to 3.8 mg/kg/hour after more than two months of intravenous lidocaine therapy for severe neuropathic pain due to terminal cancer. However, such high doses should only be considered in extreme circumstances where the benefits outweigh the risk of toxicity and the patient continues to receive pain relief with dose escalation [18].

A small randomised controlled trial demonstrated the efficacy of continuous intravenous lidocaine therapy in the treatment of postoperative pain in children. The study involved 12 paediatric patients (aged 1-6 years) who were administered perioperative lidocaine at a dose of 1.5 mg/ kg/hour. The infusion was initiated with a bolus of 1.5 mg/kg 20 minutes before incision and continued until six hours after surgery. Lidocaine levels were monitored and no patient reached levels >5 micrograms/ml. Patients receiving intravenous lidocaine had a significantly shorter length of stay and significantly lower opioid consumption compared to the placebo group. The expert opinion also supports the use of lidocaine for postoperative pain control [19]. It is thought that the administration of lidocaine affects a number of other clinically relevant outcomes, including wound healing, analgesia, coagulation, postoperative cognitive impairment and bowel obstruction. By characterising the beneficial effects of intravenous lidocaine administered in the perioperative period, lidocaine may provide a safe and alternative strategy to epidural analgesia to improve perioperative outcomes [18].

Furthermore, a retrospective review of cases in adolescents demonstrated the efficacy of intermittent intravenous lidocaine administration in the treatment of various types of chronic pain, including headache, neuropathy, sickle cell disease and skeletal pain. In this study, 15 patients underwent a total of 58 infusions, with a reduction in pain intensity reported after 41 of these. A 2018 retrospective review outlined the use of continuous lidocaine in refractory migraine in 26 paediatric patients. Following the administration of a saturating dose of lidocaine 3 mg/ kg over 90 minutes, a continuous infusion was initiated at 1 mg/kg/hour (range 1.125-2.25 mg/kg/hour with titration). The average time to achieve a 50% reduction in pain scores was 16 hours (±12 hours), with complete resolution achieved in 28 out of 31 patients after an average of 19 hours (± 19 hours). Unfortunately, 16 out of the 31 patients experienced a recurrence of pain at the time of discharge, but the pain intensity was significantly lower than at the time of admission [19].

Lidocaine is also applied to the treatment of cancer pain. A continuous infusion of lidocaine at a dose of 4-5 mg/kgmc, with an infusion lasting 30 to 80 minutes, has been shown to reduce pain sensation by at least 50% [20].

Meta-analyses indicate that intravenous lidocaine at doses up to 1.5 mg/kgmc intravenous bolus has a significantly reducing effect on the incidence of cough induced by opioid administration. However, doses as low as 0.5 mg/kgmc iv. bolus with an effective antitussive may reduce the incidence of adverse effects [21].

It is essential to bear in mind that even very low doses of lidocaine (even 40 mg of intra-venous bolus) can cause seizure disorders [22]. It is imperative that intravenous infusions of lignocaine are carried out under conditions of access to resuscitation drugs and equipment to monitor the patient and secure the airway (including instrumented).

#### LAST – Local Anaesthetic Systemic Toxicity

LAST is the systemic toxicity of a local anaesthetic drug. It results from exceeding the maximum plasma concentration of LMZ. Classically, LMZs were thought to act by binding to and inhibiting voltage-gated sodium channels, suppressing action potential propagation along nerves. In fact, all widely used LMZs are amphipathic (have hydrophobic properties and hydrophilic groupings), making them capable of binding hydrophilic proteins (solubilised in the cytosol) and hydrophobic proteins (solubilised in the lipid bilayer of the cell membrane or organelle) [23]. To be more precise LMZ has been demonstrated to bind with voltage-gated potassium and calcium channels, as well as sodium channels. This inhibits intracellular signal transduction following G-protein activation. By inhibiting voltage-gated calcium channels, LMZ slows down cardiac automaticity (bradycardia) and conduction (blocks). Similarly, inhibiting voltage-gated sodium and potassium channels slows action potential propagation and repolarisation, promoting tachycardia before asystole has occurred [24].

LAST symptoms originate from the cardiovascular system and the central nervous system. CNS symptoms include tingling around the mouth and on the tongue, a metallic taste in the mouth, ringing in the ears, and a feeling of light-headedness. This is followed by slurred speech, muscle tearing, loss of consciousness, convulsions, coma and respiratory arrest. Cardiovascular symptoms include myocardial suppression, arrhythmias, particularly conduction blocks and cardiac arrest. Importantly, clinically we may be confronted with two types of LAST, the so-called Fast LAST, in which symptoms appear within minutes of drug administration, and the so-called Slow LAST, in which symptoms may appear half an hour after drug administration or even later [25].

The guidelines explicitly state the necessity of monitoring the patient during anaesthetic supply and for meticulous observation following the supply. In the event of LAST, the key element is the intravenous supply of 20% lipid emulsion at an initial bolus dose of 1.5 ml/kgmc, followed by the initiation of a continuous intravenous infusion of 15 ml/kgmc/h (0.25 ml/kgmc/min). Should there be no improvement, it is recommended that further intravenous boluses be administered. A further 1.5 ml/kgmc should be administered at 5 and 10 minutes, with the infusion rate increased to 30 ml/kgmc/h (0.5 ml/kgmc/ min). In the event of tachyarrhythmia, it is imperative to refrain from administering beta-blockers and Ca-blockers. Similarly, when treating hypotension, it is crucial to avoid supplying vasopressin. In the case of SCA, it is essential to reduce adrenaline boluses to a maximum of 1mcg/kgmc and prepare for prolonged resuscitation, lasting up to 1.5-2 hours [26, 27].

#### CONCLUSIONS

There is clear evidence that lignocaine used in multimodal therapy has a significant effect on pain rating and intensity compared with placebo, particularly in the early phases of pain onset. There is also some evidence that it has additional effects on other important clinical outcomes, such as improved gastrointestinal function, reduced nausea and opioid requirements. Analyses of available studies have shown that intravenous lidocaine is particularly useful as an adjunct to multimodal therapy in the management of colic pain. It is therefore reasonable to use it in terms of the work of hospital wards as well as pre-hospital medicine as a complementary medicine during pharmacological interventions. A full medical history, thorough anamnesis, medical records and full monitoring of vital signs appear essential. These procedures will minimise possible side effects, resulting in a full spectrum of pain relief. When intravenous lidocaine is administered, the patient should be closely monitored, especially from the LAST risk perspective.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Dobrogowski J, Ładny J, Wordliczek J, Woroń J. Co należy wiedzieć o leczeniu bólu w ratownictwie medycznym [What you should know about pain management in emergency medical services]. Medical Education, Warszawa, 2019. [Polish]
- 2. Pathak A, Sharma S, Jensen MP. The utility and validity of pain intensity rating scales for use in developing countries. Pain Rep. 2018 Aug 6;3(5):e672. doi: 10.1097/PR9.000000000000672
- 3. Gianmarco M, Vocca C, Evangelista M, et al. The Pharmacological Treatment of Chronic Pain: From Guidelines to Daily Clinical Practice Pharmaceutics . 2023;15(4):1165. doi:10.3390/pharmaceutics15041165
- 4. Kosiński S, Bryja M, Wojtaszowicz R, Górka A. Incidence, characteristics and management of pain in one operational area of medical emergency teams. Anaesthesiol Intensive Ther. 2014 Apr-Jun;46(2):83-7. doi: 10.5603/AIT.2014.0016
- 5. Ustawa z dnia 6 listopada 2008 roku o prawach pacjenta i Rzeczniku Praw Pacjenta, (Dz.U. z 2017 r., poz. 836). [Polish]
- 6. Corsi N, Roberto A, Cortesi L, Nobili A, Mannucci PM, Corli O; REPOSI Investigators. Prevalence, characteristics and treatment of chronic pain in elderly patients hospitalized in internal medicine wards. Eur J Intern Med. 2018 Sep;55:35-39. doi: 10.1016/j.ejim.2018.05.031
- 7. Prostran M, Vujović KS, Vučković S, et al. Pharmacotherapy of Pain in the Older Population: The Place of Opioids. Front Aging Neurosci. 2016 Jun 16;8:144. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2016.00144
- 8. 8.Leppert W, Majkowicz M. Ból przewlekły. Ujęcie kliniczne i psychologiczne. [Chronic pain. Clinical and psychological approach.] PZWL, Warszawa, 2018 pp. 2-5. [Polish]
- 9. Warman P, Nicolls B, Conn D, Wilkinson D (eds). Oxford Specialist Handbooks in Anaesthesia Regional Anaesthesia, Stimulation, and Ultrasound Techniques. Oxford University Press, 2014
- 10. Fishman SM, Ballantyne JC, Rathmell JP. Bonica's Management of pain, 4th edn., Lippincott Wiliams&Wilkins, 2010
- 11. Anwar K. Pathophysiology of pain. Dis Mon. 2016 Sep;62(9):324-9. doi: 10.1016/j.disamonth.2016.05.015
- 12. Mears L, Mears J. The pathophysiology, assessment, and management of acute pain. Br J Nurs. 2023 Jan 26;32(2):58-65. doi: 10.12968/bjon.2023.32.2.58
- 13. Schoenen J. Clinical neurophysiology of headache. Neurol Clin. 1997 Feb;15(1):85-105. doi: 10.1016/s0733-8619(05)70296-6
- 14. National Center for Biotechnology Information (2024). PubChem Compound Summary for CID 6314, Lidocaine Hydrochloride. https://pubchem.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/compound/Lidocaine-Hydrochloride. . [Access:September 2, 2024]
- 15. Samdal F, Amland PF, Bugge JF. Plasma lidocaine levels during suction-assisted lipectomy using large doses of dilute lidocaine with epinephrine. Plast Reconstr Surg. 1994 May;93(6):1217-23. doi: 10.1097/00006534-199405000-00017
- 16. 16.Filipczak-Bryniarska I, Bryniarski K, Woroń J, Wordliczek J. The mechanisms of pain. Role of immune system in regulation on the pain experience. Anestez Rat. 2010;4:500-509.
- 17. Voute M, Morel V, Pickering G. Topical Lidocaine for Chronic Pain Treatment. Drug Des Devel Ther. 2021 Sep 29;15:4091-4103. doi: 10.2147/DDDT.S328228
- 18. Torp KD, Metheny E, Simon LV. Lidocaine Toxicity. [Updated 2022 Dec 8]. In: StatPearls [Internet]. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2024 Jan-. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK482479/ [Access:September 2, 2024].
- 19. Karnina R, Arif SK, Hatta M, Bukhari A. Molecular mechanisms of lidocaine. Ann Med Surg (Lond). 2021 Aug 17;69:102733. doi: 10.1016/j. amsu.2021.102733
- 20. Lee JT, Sanderson CR, Xuan W, Agar M. Lidocaine for Cancer Pain in Adults: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Palliat Med. 2019 Mar;22(3):326-334. doi: 10.1089/jpm.2018.0257
- 21. Sun L, Guo R, Sun L. The impact of prophylactic intravenous lidocaine on opioid-induced cough: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. J Anesth. 2014 Jun;28(3):325-33. doi: 10.1007/s00540-013-1732-3
- 22. Ayas M, Işık B. Does Low Dose Lidocaine Cause Convulsions? Turk J Anaesthesiol Reanim. 2014 Apr;42(2):106-8. doi: 10.5152/TJAR.2014.21043
- 23. Antel R, Ingelmo P. Local anesthetic systemic toxicity. CMAJ. 2022 Sep 26;194(37):E1288. doi: 10.1503/cmaj.220835

- 24. Long B, Chavez S, Gottlieb M, Montrief T, Brady WJ. Local anesthetic systemic toxicity: A narrative review for emergency clinicians. Am J Emerg Med. 2022 Sep;59:42-48. doi: 10.1016/j.ajem.2022.06.017
- 25. Wadlund DL. Local Anesthetic Systemic Toxicity. AORN J. 2017 Nov;106(5):367-377. doi: 10.1016/j.aorn.2017.08.015
- 26. Neal JM, Neal EJ, Weinberg GL. American Society of Regional Anesthesia and Pain Medicine Local Anesthetic Systemic Toxicity checklist: 2020 version. Reg Anesth Pain Med. 2021 Jan;46(1):81-82. doi: 10.1136/rapm-2020-101986
- 27. Ok SH, Hong JM, Lee SH, Sohn JT. Lipid Emulsion for Treating Local Anesthetic Systemic Toxicity. Int J Med Sci. 2018 May 14;15(7):713-722. doi: 10.7150/ ijms.22643

#### **CONFLICT OF INTEREST**

The Authors declare no conflict of interest.

#### ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE

Dawid Jakóbczak Emergency Medical Services, Emergency Medical Centre in Opole, Opole, Poland e-mail: jakobczakmedic@gmail.com

#### ORCID AND CONTRIBUTION

Krzysztof Florczak - 0009-0001-1885-1028 **(20)** Dawid Jakóbczak - 0009-0008-2979-4429 **(20)** Mateusz Wilk - 0000-0002-2561-7774 **(20)** 



**RECEIVED:** 10.09.2024 **ACCEPTED:** 30.11.2024

🙆 – Work concept and design, 🕑 – Data collection and analysis, 🕑 – Responsibility for statistical analysis, 🗩 – Writing the article, 🕒 – Critical review, 🕒 – Final approval

## Ventilation in cardiac arrest

Jacek Wawrzynek, Łukasz Mścisz

DEPARTMENT OF MEDICAL RECSUE, FACULTY OF MEDICAL SCIENCES IN ZABRZE, MEDICAL UNIVERSITY OF SILESIA, KATOWICE, POLAND

#### ABSTRACT

Ventilation during cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR) is essential for achieving optimal oxygenation and carbon dioxide elimination. Numerous studies and analyses are conducted on the best ventilation strategy in cardiac arrest, but there are no specific guidelines addressing many aspects of ventilation. International resuscitation organizations only indicate the frequency of breaths and oxygen concentration during resuscitation. This study aims to present the possibilities and limitations of ventilation with a self-inflating bag and a ventilator during resuscitation, discussing current recommendations and medical knowledge regarding the selection of volume, ventilation frequency, positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP), peak pressure, and mechanical ventilation mode. Conducting advanced standard resuscitation in a two-person team is challenging and often requires the use of equipment such as mechanical chest compression or a ventilator. The use of a ventilator during resuscitation is widely discussed in the medical community and has on the one hand many proponents, and on the other many opponents. Additionally, the article highlights the quality and effectiveness of defibrillation during resuscitation and justifies the strategy of regular disconnection of the respiratory system.

#### **KEY WORDS**

mechanical ventilation, cardiac arrest, resuscitation, ventilator

#### INTRODUCTION

Key elements influencing the survival of sudden cardiac arrest include high-quality chest compressions, rapid and high-quality defibrillation if indicated, and ventilation. Current international guidelines do not provide detailed instructions on the best mechanical ventilation strategy during resuscitation. Resuscitation ventilation guidelines only specify the frequency of breaths and the oxygen concentration used. There is no expert consensuson the ideal ventilation mode, tidal volume, inspiratory: expiratory (I:E) ratio, or PEEP (Positive End Expiratory Pressure) during resuscitation [1].

In the Polish emergency medical system, teams usually consist of two people authorized to perform medical rescue activities. Teams are composed in any configuration of paramedics or emergency nurses. Teams with a doctor are three-person and constitute about 10% of all teams. It is common practice to dispatch a second rescue team or fire brigade to assist in cardiac arrest. The professional qualifications of paramedics and emergency nurses in Poland allow for endotracheal intubation and the use of supraglottic devices such as a laryngeal mask or laryngeal tube in cardiac arrest patients. The personnel are authorized to use a ventilator. Sudden cardiac arrest accounts for 0.54% of all emergency medical team interventions in Poland (16,289 out of 3,015,800 interventions in people over 12 years of age annually).

#### **REVIEW AND DISCUSSION**

#### VENTILATION WITH A BVM (BAG VALVE MASK)

Ventilation with a Self-Inflating Bag Breath Frequency Since 2005, the European Resuscitation Council guidelines have clearly defined the ventilation frequency (f – frequency) after instrumental airway management as 10 breaths per minute. The American Heart Association guidelines also indicate a frequency of 10 breaths per minute. Interestingly, the European guidelines only specified the frequency of asynchronous ventilation in the pediatric population in 2021, indicating that the frequency of 10 breaths per minute is intended for patients over 12 years of age. The recommended breath frequency is not based on strong recommendations or high-quality evidence. Many researchers are attempting and analyzing ventilation with a faster frequency, demonstrating its greater effectiveness [2, 3].

#### TIDAL VOLUME

A self-inflating bag for an adult has a volume of about 1500 ml, and a pediatric bag about 500 ml. The tidal volume (TV) of classic ventilation is based on 6-8 ml/kg of ideal body weight. Available simulation study results describing the parameters obtained with a self-inflating bag during ventilation indicate that the volumes generated by medical personnel are not appropriate. In analyses, the volumes generated are most often too large. Some researchers, seeking a solution to the problem of excessive volumes, propose ventilating adults with pediatric bags. There are studies that both support and warn against using a pediatric resuscitation bag for adult patient ventilation. Siegler, Dafilou and other authors demonstrated that ventilating an adult patient with a pediatric bag generates parameters closer to normal compared to an adult bag [4, 5]. Justice et al. showed that regardless of the type of bag, the volumes generated by medical personnel in prehospital care are too small [6]. When ventilating with a self-inflating bag after instrumental airway management, to achieve the correct frequency, audible or visual signals indicating the need to take a breath can be helpful [7]. A technical difficulty is measuring the actual volume delivered to the patient during bag ventilation.

#### VENTILATION WITH A VENTILATOR

The use of a ventilator during resuscitation is highly controversial. One of the reviews indicates that using a ventilator during resuscitation is justified with limited personnel, but if the number of people capable of ventilating with a self-inflating bag is sufficient, ventilation should be performed manually [8].

#### VENTILATION MODE

Modern mechanical ventilators are equipped with a function to detect the patient's spontaneous breath (trigger). After the patient reaches the set trigger level, the ventilator will assist the patient's spontaneous breathing effort. During resuscitation, the mechanical ventilator may mistakenly interpret chest compressions as an attempt at spontaneous breathing by the patient, thereby generating a higher breath frequency. In the simplest devices, this problem does not occur - they do not have any synchronization with the patient's own breath and ventilate in IPPV/CMV (Intermittent Positive Pressure Ventilation/Continuous Mandatory Ventilation) mode or an analogous scheme without a trigger. In modern devices, a "cardiac arrest" mode may be available, and in this case, the ventilator will disable the trigger and start ventilation with averaged settings (e.g., VT 500 ml, f 10/min). It is important to remember that when using a ventilator during cardiac arrest ventilation, the volume-controlled mode (VC - Volume Control) should be used. A modern and approved ventilation strategy is Chest Compression Synchronized Ventilation (CCSV). This mode ventilates the patient with small volumes (TV 100-200 ml) at a rate consistent with the chest compression frequency. This strategy provides effective oxygenation and carbon dioxide elimination without generating high pressures in the airways. Limited studies indicate that this ventilation scheme is not inferior to IPPV/CMV mode ventilation [9, 10].

#### I:E RATIO

No clinical studies have examined the inspiratory: expiratory ratio in invasively ventilated patients during resuscitation ventilation [1].

#### PEAK PRESSURE

During asynchronous ventilation, the opposing forces of compressions and ventilation can result in an increase in peak airway pressure by nearly 30 cm H2O compared to synchronous ventilation or ventilation after the return of spontaneous circulation [11-13]. Setting the peak pressure at 40 cm H<sub>2</sub>O is a safe and acceptable value during resuscitation. It should be noted that the self-inflating bag also has a high-pressure valve, which in adult bags is usually set at 60 cm H<sub>2</sub>O.

#### POSITIVE END-EXPIRATORY PRESSURE (PEEP)

By using the PEEP function during ventilation, the pressure in the airways does not drop to relative zero after the exhalation phase, keeping the alveoli constantly open. For ventilators without a potentiometer to regulate this value, PEEP of specified values can be achieved using a valve placed in the respiratory circuit. The valve, usually mushroom-shaped, is mounted to the exhalation port at the end of the tube delivering the mixture to the patient. A mechanical PEEP valve can also be attached to a self-inflating bag using a special adapter. One of the reviews indicates that using at least 5 cm H<sub>2</sub>O PEEP during resuscitation appears to be beneficial. Such a PEEP value positively affects oxygenation and carbon dioxide elimination without negatively impacting the circulatory system. It has also been proven that using PEEP positively affects the return of spontaneous circulation [1, 11, 14, 15].

#### DISCONNECTING THE VENTILATION SYSTEM

Disconnection of the system using PEEP increases chest impedance, thereby reducing the effectiveness of defibrillation [16]. It is reasonable for the quality of defibrillation during cardiac arrest to disconnect the ventilation system at the moment of defibrillation, ensuring the exhalation phase and reducing airway pressure. This strategy also helps limit the risk of autoP-EEP development and is therefore applicable in nonshockable rhythms. It seems justified to systematically disconnect the ventilation system during resuscitation (e.g., during rhythm analysis every 2 minutes) regardless of the rhythm's nature.

#### CONCLUSIONS

The use of a ventilator during resuscitation is justified with a shortage of medical personnel, but it should not be routine practice. Bag ventilation requires the operator to maintain a strict ventilation schedule and appropriate tidal volume. During ventilation, the highest available oxygen concentration in the mixture should be aimed for, and PEEP can be used. It is worth disconnecting the ventilation system to reduce chest impedance during defibrillation and limit the risk of autoPEEP.

BASIC PARAMETERS DURING VENTILATOR VENTILA-TION IN CARDIAC ARREST Mode: IPPV/CMV. If the volume mode has a trigger – disable it. Frequency: 10/min Tidal Volume (TV): 6-8 ml/kg of IDEAL BODY WEIGHT FiO<sub>2</sub>: 1.0 (no air mix, 100%) PEEP: 5 cm H<sub>2</sub>O

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Orso D, Vetrugno L, Federici N, et al.. Mechanical ventilation management during mechanical chest compressions. Respiratory Care 2021;66(2):334-346.
- 2. Prause G, Zoidl P, Eichinger M, et al. Mechanical ventilation with ten versus twenty breaths per minute during cardio-pulmonary resuscitation for out-ofhospital cardiac arrest: A randomised controlled trial. Resuscitation 2023;187:109765.
- 3. Sanson G, Ristagno G, Caggegi GD, et al. Impact of 'synchronous' and 'asynchronous' CPR modality on quality bundles and outcome in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest patients. Intern Emerg Med. 2019;14:1129-1137.
- 4. Siegler J, Kroll M, Wojcik S, Moy HP. Can EMS providers provide appropriate tidal volumes in a simulated adult-sized patient with a pediatric-sized bagvalve-mask?. Prehosp Emerg Care. 2017;21(1):74-78.
- 5. Dafilou B, Schwester D, Ruhl N, Marques-Baptista A. It's in the bag: tidal volumes in adult and pediatric bag valve masks. West J Emerg Med. 2020;21(3):722.
- 6. Justice JM, Slutsky AS, Stanford N, et al. Assessment of Ventilation Using Adult and Pediatric Manual Resuscitators in a Simulated Adult Patient. Respir Care 2024;69(8):924-930.
- 7. Scott JB, Schneider JM, Schneider K, Li J. An evaluation of manual tidal volume and respiratory rate delivery during simulated resuscitation. Am J Emerg Med. 2021;45, 446-450.
- 8. Senthilnathan M, Ravi R, Suganya S, Sivakumar RK. Manual vs. mechanical ventilation in patients with advanced airway during CPR. Indian Heart J. 2022;74(5):428.
- 9. Kill C, Paul C, Manegold RK, Holzner C, Blomeyer R, Risse J. Mechanical positive pressure ventilation during resuscitation in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest with chest compression synchronized ventilation (CCSV). Resuscitation 2019;142:e42.
- 10 Dersch W, Wallot P, Hahn O, Sauerbrei C, Jerrentrup A, Neuhaus C, Kill C. Resuscitation and mechanical ventilation with Chest Compression Synchronized Ventilation (CCSV) or Intermitted Positive Pressure Ventilation (IPPV): Influence on gas exchange and return of spontaneous circulation in a pig modelCategory: CPR Systems. Resuscitation 2012;83:e3.
- 11. van Eijk JA, Doeleman LC, Loer SA, Koster RW, van Schuppen H, Schober P. Ventilation during cardiopulmonary resuscitation: a narrative review. Resuscitation 2024 Oct:203:110366
- 12. 12. Mälberg J, Marchesi S, Spangler D, Hadziosmanovic N, Smekal D, Rubertsson S. Continuous chest compressions are associated with higher peak inspiratory pressures when compared to 30: 2 in an experimental cardiac arrest model. Intensive Care Med Exp. 2023;11(1):75.
- 13. 13. Yang BY, Blackwood JE, Shin J, et al. A pilot evaluation of respiratory mechanics during prehospital manual ventilation. Resuscitation 2022;177:55-62.
- 14. 14. Levenbrown Y, Hossain MJ, Keith JP, Burr K, Hesek A, Shaffer T. The effect of positive end-expiratory pressure on cardiac output and oxygen delivery during cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Intensive Care Med Exp. 2020;8:1-11.
- 15. 15. Ducahtelet C, Wolfskeil M, Vanwulpen M, Hachimi-Idrissi S. Effect of positive end-expiratory pressure during cardiopulmonary resuscitation on short-term survival. Resuscitation 2019;142(1):e7-e8.
- 16. 16. Deakin CD, McLaren RM, Petley GW, Clewlow F, Dalrymple-Hay MJR. Effects of positive end-expiratory pressure on transthoracic impedance implications for defibrillation. Resuscitation 1998;37(1):9-12.

#### **CONFLICT OF INTEREST**

The Authors declare no conflict of interest.

#### ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE

Jacek Wawrzynek Department of Medical Recsue, Faculty of Medical Sciences in Zabrze Medical University of Silesia Katowice, Poland, e-mail: jwawrzynek@sum.edu.pl

#### **ORCID AND CONTRIBUTION**

Jacek Wawrzynek - 0000-0002-8739-3438 **(2006)** Łukasz Mścisz - 0009-0007-9080-1264 **(2006)** 



**RECEIVED:** 20.10.2024 **ACCEPTED:** 15.12.2024

🙆 – Work concept and design, 🕒 – Data collection and analysis, 🕑 – Responsibility for statistical analysis, 🗩 – Writing the article, 🕒 – Critical review, 🕞 – Final approval

**REVIEW ARTICLE** 

## Yes or no for extracorporeal cardiopulmonary resuscitation? Part 2. Results

Jakub Hubert Będkowski<sup>1</sup>, Magdalena Augustyn<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>DEPARTMENT OF MEDICAL EDUCATION, JAGIELLONIAN UNIVERSITY MEDICAL COLLEGE, CRACOW, POLAND <sup>2</sup>DEPARTMENT OF EMERGENCY MEDICAL SERVICES, JAGIELLONIAN UNIVERSITY MEDICAL COLLEGE, CRACOW, POLAND

#### ABSTRACT

Part 2 of article it is a collection of results of studies on the effectiveness of ECPR (extracorporeal cardiopulmonary resuscitation) and comparative studies of ECPR vs. CCPR (conventional cardiopulmonary resuscitation). Subsections presents: prospective randomised control trails; meta-analyses of randomised control trails; review of prospective and retrospective studies based on national or regional centers databases; conclusions of meta-analyses and systematic reviews retrospective studies and literature reviews comparing ECPR vs. CCPR. The data show the current state of knowledge about the effectiveness of ECPR and the analysis of results. A review of data from national databases and centers databases shows the scope and popularity of ECPR in the world. Apart from effectiveness, some studies also point to factors determining the effectiveness of ECPR. Part 2 of the article, together with part 1, constitutes a base for the readers, preparing them for analysis of the following issues: decision-making, logistics, trends and discussion around ECPR to form a yes or no opinion for ECPR.

#### **KEY WORDS**

extracorporeal cardiopulmonary resuscitation (ECPR), out-of-hospital cardiac arrest (OHCA), in hospital cardiac arrest (IHCA), refractory cardiac arrest (RCA)

#### INTRODUCTION

The incidence of unexpected cardiac arrest (CA) is high. Survival to hospital discharge after CA is low. Searching of methods improves cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR), started research with use extracorporeal membrane oxygenation (ECMO). The application of venoarterial ECMO (VA ECMO) during CA is extracorporeal cardiopulmonary resuscitation (ECPR). Does it work?

#### THE AIM

The article reviews the current literature in the field of ECPR, paying particular attention to: results of studies on the effectiveness of ECPR and comparative studies of ECPR versus CCPR (conventional cardiopulmonary resuscitation) to create a database for the reader, who expects an answer on the question: yes or no for ECPR?

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

The MEDLINE database (full access) was searched for the terms "ECPR" and for the dates 01/01/2018 to 31/12/2023 (5 years), paying particular attention to: results of prospective randomized control trails (RCTs), metaanalyses of prospective randomized control trails; results of retrospective studies (metaanalyses, systematic reviews, comparative studies, individual studies with a large sample).

#### REVIEW

REVIEW OF PROSPECTIVE RANDOMISED CONTROL TRAILS

By the end of 2023, 4 RCTs, were conducted that aimed to compare the effectiveness of ECPR vs. CCPR, or whose results allow for comparison of the effectiveness of ECPR vs. CCPR. Below presented goals, methods and results of RCTs comparing ECPR vs. CCPR, found in MEDLINE database for the dates 01/01/2018 to 31/12/2023 (5 years).

The first RCT compared effectivenes ECPR vs. CCPR, "ARREST" (Yannopoulos D. et al., Minnesota USA, single center, open label). The study included adults aged 18-75 years, OHCA (out-of-hospital cardiac arrest) with refractory VF (ventricular fibrillation), no ROSC (return of spontaneous circulation) after three shocks, automated CPR (cardiopulmonary resuscitation), and an estimated transfer time  $\leq$  30 min. Patients were randomly assigned to ECPR or CCPR on hospital arrival. The researchers assessed survival to hospital discharge as the primary outcome. As secondary outcomes assessed safety, survival, and functional assessment at hospital discharge at 3 months and 6 months after discharge. Since August 2019 to June 2020 assessed 36 patients. 6 patients was excluded, 30 were randomly assigned to CCPR n=15 or to ECPR n=15 (1 patient in the ECPR were excluded before discharge) [1]. In result, survival to hospital discharge in 1 (7%) of 15 patients in CCPR group compared with 6 (43%) of 14 patients in ECPR group (6-month survival was significantly better in the ECPR group). Investigators concluded that ECPR in patients with OHCA and refractory VF significantly improved survival to hospital discharge compared with CCPR [1]. The study was terminated at the first preplanned interim analysis by the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute after unanimous recommendation from the Data Safety Monitoring Board after enrolling 30 patients because the posterior probability of ECMO superiority exceeded the prespecified monitoring boundary [1]. Results of first RCT compared ECPR vs. CCPR were benefician for ECPR.

Next one RCT, "EROCA - extracorporeal cardiopulmonary resuscitation for refractory out-of-hospital cardiac arrest)" (Hsu C. H. et al., Michigan, USA in a 2-tiered EMS with an ECPR-capable primary destination hospital). The study included adults with refractory cardiac arrest (RCA) with shockable rhythm or witnessing OHCA. If the predicted emergency call time to arrive time to emergency department (ED) interval was ≤ 30 min., was expedited transport or standard care. The researchers, as the primary outcomes assess the proportion of subjects with emergency call to ED arrival  $\leq$  30 min and ED arrival to ECPR flow ≤ 30 min. From 151 emergency calls (OHCA), 15 were enrolled. 5 of 12 subjects randomized to expedited transport had an ED arrival time of  $\leq$  30 min. and 5 were eligible for and treated with ECPR. 3 of 5 ECPR treated patients had flow initiated in  $\leq$  30 min of ED arrival. No patients in either group survived with a good neurologic outcome [2]. Researchers conducted the ECPR for refractory OHCA trial did not meet predefined feasibility outcomes for selecting OHCA patients for expedited transport and initiating ECPR in the ED [2].

Next one RCT the "Prague OHCA" (Belohlavek J. et al., Praque Czech Republic, single center, planned sample size of 285 patients). The aim was to determine whether an ECPR in adults with refractory OHCA improves favorable neurological outcomes (FNO). To research included adults with a witnessed OHCA of presumed cardiac origin without ROSC. Since March 2013 to October 2020 enrolled 256 patients. Patients were observed until death or 180 day. In ECPR group (124) mechanical compression was initiated, followed by intra arrest transport to a cardiac center for ECPR. CCPR group (132) was continued on site in the standard strategy. Researchers, as the primary outcome assess survival with a good neurologic outcome (CPC 1-2) at 180 days after randomization. As a secondary outcomes they evaluate neurologic recovery at 30 days (defined as CPC 1-2 at any time within the first 30 days) and cardiac recovery at 30 days (defined as no need for pharmacological or mechanical cardiac support for at least 24 hours) [3]. The trial was stopped at the recommendation of the data and safety monitoring board when prespecified criteria for futility were met. 256 patients (100%) completed the trial, 39 patients (31.5%) in the ECPR group and 29 (22.0%) in the CCPR group survived to 180 days with good neurologic outcome. At 30 days, neurologic recovery had occurred in 38 patients (30.6%) in the ECPR group and in 24 (18.2%) in the CCPR group and appropriately cardiac recovery had occurred in 54 (43.5%)

and 45 (34.1%) patients [3]. In the first statistical analysis, ECPR strategy did not significantly improve survival with FNO at 180 days compared with CCPR, it was estimate that the trial was possibly underpowered to detect a clinically relevant difference [3]. In the second statistical analysis, ECPR was associated with improved 180-day survival in patients without prehospital ROSC [4]. This study, due to its large sample, was widely hailed as a breakthrough in favor of ECPR.

Last RCT "INCEPTION" (Suverein M. M. et al., conducted in the Netherlands). RCT assigned patients with OHCA to receive ECPR or CCPR. Included adults (18 and 70 years old), had received bystander CPR, had an initial ventricular arrhythmia, and did not have ROSC within 15 minutes after CPR had been initiated. The primary outcome of RCT was survival with a FNO (defined as a CPC 1-2) in 30 days. Researchers underwent 160 patients randomization, 70 were receive ECPR and 64 receive CCPR. 26 patients who did not meet the inclusion criteria at hospital admission were excluded. At 30 days, 14 patients (20%) in the ECPR group were alive with a FNO, as compared with 10 patients (16%) in the CCPR group. The number of serious adverse events per patient was similar [5]. In results, patients with refractory OHCA, ECPR and CCPR had similar effects on survival with a FNO [5]. The results of RCTs are divergent, some in favor of ECPR, some showing no advantage of ECPR over CCPR. The discrepancy in results prompted meta-analysis of RCTs comparing ECPR vs. CCPR.

### REVIEW OF META-ANALYSES OF RANDOMISED CONTROL TRAILS

Below presented goals, methods and results of meta-analyses including RCTs comparing ECPR vs. CCPR, found in MEDLINE database for the dates 01/01/2018 to 31/12/2023 (5 years).

Scquizzato T. et al. searched MEDLINE, Embase, and the Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials up to February 2023, for RCTs comparing ECPR vs. CCPR in adults with refractory OHCA. Through a database review, they found and meta-analyzed 4 RCTs. They analysed data and concluded that ECPR vs. CCPR increased survival with FNO at the longest follow-up available for all rhythms 59/220 27% vs. 39/213 18% and overall survival at the longest follow-up available was similar 61/220 25% vs. 34/212 16% [6]. The investigators concluded that ECPR compared with CCPR increased survival with FNO in adults with refractory OHCA, especially when the initial rhythm was shockable. [6].

Cheema H. A. et al. searched electronic databases until March 2023 for RCTs comparing ECPR with CCPR in OHCA patients. Total of 4 RCTs were included to their analyse. Researchers, as the results of meta-analysis showed no statistically significant benefit of ECPR regarding midterm survival; they found significant improvement with ECPR in mid-term FNO, and conclude, that no significant difference between ECPR and CCPR in long-term survival and long-term FNO. Aditionally, they noticed an increased incidence of adverse events in the ECPR group [7]. In summary, ECPR in OHCA patients was not associated with improved survival or long-term FNO but did improve FNO in the mid-term [7].

The comparison of ECPR vs. CCPR was also have done by Yuko K. et al., who systemic search for RCTs comparing the efficacy of ECPR vs. efficacy of CCPR for OHCA until February 2023, as the end points were 6-month survival, and 6-month and short-term (in-hospital or 30-day) survival with FNO (CPC - cerebral performance category scale - 1-2). They identified 4 RCTs including a total of 435 patients. Data analyses showed, there was a tendency towards improved 6-month survival and 6-month survival with FNO in ECPR although; and results did not reach statistical significance. They reported that ECPR was associated with a significant improvement in short-term FNO without heterogeneity [8].

<b>Table 1.</b> The characteristics of the participants in each RC
--

	ARRES	T 2020	EROCA 2021		OHCA	2022	<b>INCEPTION 2023</b>	
	ECPR	CCPR	ECPR	CCPR	ECPR	CCPR	ECPR	CCPR
Participiants (n)	15	15	12	3	124	132	70	64
Age, mean age (SD or IOR)	59 (10)	58 (11)	62 (8)	61 (8)	59 (48-66)	75 (47-65)	54 (12)	57 (10)
Males, n(%)	14 (93)	11 (73)	8 (67)	2 (67)	102 (82)	110 (83)	63 (90)	57 (89)
White, n(%)	5 (33)	2 (13)	9 (75)	3 (100)	_	_	-	_
			Medical his	tory				
CAD, n (%)	2 (13)	4 (27)	-	-	17 (16)	17 (21)	7 (12)	6 (11)
PCI, n (%)	1 (7)	1 (7)	_	_	_	_	5 (8)	5 (9)
CABG, n (%)	2 (14)	1 (7)	_	-	_	_	2 (3)	4 (7)
CHF, n (%)	1 (7)	0 (0)	-	-	11 (10)	5 (6)	4 (6)	2 (4)
Diabetes mellitus, n (%)	3 (20)	3 (20)	_	_	19 (18)	17 (21)	10 (16)	6 (11)
Hypertension, n (%)	2 (13)	5 (33)	-	-	47 (44)	42 (51)	24 (55)	15 (45)
Hyperlipidemia, n (%)	1 (7)	2 (13)	-	-	_	_	10 (31)	15 (48)
CKD, n (%)	0 (0)	2 (13)	-	-	3 (3)	2 (3)	_	_
Current smoking, n (%)	1 (7)	4 (27)	-	-	-	-	20 (57)	18 (55)
Obesity, n (%)	0 (0)	1 (7)	-	-	_	_	-	-
		Init	ial laborato	ry values				
pH, median (SD or IQR)	6.9 (0.9)	7.0 (0.11)	-	-	6.93 (6.8-7.1)	7.03 (6.9-7.2)	6.97 (0.16)	6.88 (0.16)
Lactate, median (SD or IQR)(mmol/l)	11. (4.5)	10.7 (3.1)	_	_	12.5 (9.2-16)	10.4 (7.5-13.5)	13 (5)	14 (4)
			Situation o	f CA				
CA at home, n (%)	7 (47)	7 (47)	10 (83)	2 (67)	42 (34)	34 (26)	31 (44)	24 (38)
Witnessed CA, n (%)	11 (73)	13 (87)	-	-	124 (100)	132		
Bystander CPR,	(100)	68 (97)	63 (98)					
n (%)	13 (87)	12 (80)	-	_	-	-	61 (88)	52 (85)
Time from OHCA to ECLS initiation, mean time (SD or IQR) (min)	59 (28)	_	66 (16.7)	_	61 (55-70)	62 (51-73)	74 (63-87)	-
		In	itial cardiac	rhythm				
VF, n (%)	15 (100)	15 (100)	5 (42)	3 (100)	72 (58)	84 (64)	70 (100)	64 (100)
PEA, n (%)	0 (0)	0 (0)	4 (33)	0 (0)	21 (17)	24 (18)	0 (0)	0 (0)
Asystole, n (%)	0 (0)	0 (0)	3 (25)	0 (0)	31 (25)	24 (18)	0 (0)	0 (0)
			Cause of	CA				
Acute MI, n (%)	-	_	-	_	64 (52) a	63 (48) a	51 (73)	52 (81)
		St	udy charact	eristics				
Follow-up period, n (month)	6	3	6	6				

\*The values stand for the numer (%) of cases in which the causes of OHCA were acute coronary syndrome.

CABG - coronary artery bypass grafting; ECLS - extracorporeal life support; IOR - interquartile range; OHCA - out of hospital cardiac arrest; CA - cardiac arrest; PCI - percutaneus coronary intervention; PEA - pulseless electrical activity; SD - standard deviation; VF - ventricular fibrilation; MI - myocardial infraction

They concluded that the meta-analysis of RCTs revealed that there was a tendency towards better midterm neurological outcomes in ECPR and that ECPR was associated with a significant improvement in short-term FNO compared with CCPR (Table 1) [8].

Another meta-analysis was undertaken by Gomes D. A. et al. Systematic search of databases (PubMed, CEN-TRAL, and Scopus) to March 2023, included RCTs compared ECPR vs. CCPR for OHCA, and outcomes defined as survival with a FNO (CPC 1-2), the short and 6 months periods of time, and mortality. As a result of the review, the researchers included 3 RCTs, with a total of 418 patients. In conclusion, ECPR was associated with a non-statistically significant higher rate of survival with a FNO at the shortest period of time (26.4% vs. 17.2%) and at 6 months (28.3% vs. 18.6%). The mean absolute rate of in-hospital mortality was not significantly lower in the ECPR group [9]. In summary, they reported that ECPR was not associated with a significant improvement in survival with FNO in refractory OHCA patients [9].

A systematic review and meta-analysis was also performed by Kruit N. et al. They searched the databases (Medline, Embase, and PUBMED) for all RCTs and observational trials (4 studies were included). They evaluate, that a total of 222 patients receiving prehospital ECPR. The primary outcome was survival at hospital discharge. Data analyse show, that overall survival at discharge was 23.4%. The quality of evidence was assessed as low. The overall risk of bias was assessed to be serious, with confounding being the primary source of bias [10]. In summary, researchers conclude, that no definitive conclusions can be made as to the effectiveness of prehospital ECPR in RCA [10].

The results of meta-analyses of RCTs compared ECPR vs. CCPR are partly convergent and partly divergent. 1 of 5 meta-analyses recognize the higher efficacy of ECPR vs. CCPR. 1 of 5 meta-analyses indicate that ECPR was associated with a significant improvement in short-term FNO compared with CCPR. 2 of 5 meta-analyses indicate higher mid-term neurological outcomes in ECPR. 2 of 5 metaanalyses define, that ECPR in OHCA patients was not associated with improved survival or long-term FNO but did improve FNO in the mid-term or ECPR was not associated with a significant improvement in survival with FNO in refractory OHCA patients. 1 of 5 meta-analyses summarize, that no definitive conclusions can be made as to the efficacy of prehospital ECPR in RCA. Despite the high statistical value, the results of meta-analyses do not provide an unequivocal answer to the question: yes or no for ECPR. The results of prospective and retrospective reviews, with data based on national or regional centers databases, may be helpful in answering this question.

#### REVIEW OF PROSPECTIVE AND RETROSPECTIVE STUDIES BASED ON NATIONAL OR REGIONAL CENTERS DATABASES

Bougouin W. et al., analysed registry of OHCAs in the Paris region since May 2011 to January 2018. The main outcomes of analyse was compare survival at hospital discharge with and without ECPR and to identificate factors associated with survival for patients treated ECPR. Based on the analysis of 13191 CA cases, they showed that survival was 8% in 525 patients in ECPR group and 9% in 12666 patients in CCPR group. They use statistical analysis, and summary, that ECPR was not associated with hospital survival. Aditionnaly noticed, that ECPR factors associated with hospital survival were: initial shockable rhythm, transient ROSC before ECMO, and prehospital ECPR [11]. Their observation evaluate, that in population's registry, 4% of OHCAs were treated with ECPR, which was not associated with increased hospital survival. They summed up, early ECPR may improve outcomes, the initial rhythm and transient ROSC before ECPR can be positive predictive factors [11]. The study draws attention to the time factor determining the success of ECPR, and circumstances occurring during CPR that have a positive impact on effectiveness.

Choi Y. et al., analyse a nationale OHCA registry of South Korea. They identified adult OHCA patients who underwent CPR at the ED since 2013 to 2020. As a primary outcome, they assessed a good neurological recovery at discharge. Researchers identified 11839 patients, 484 received ECPR. They have done 1:4 time-dependent propensity score matching, included 458 patients in the ECPR group and 1832 patients in the CCPR group. As result, they concluded, that in the matched cohort, ECPR was not associated with good neurological recovery, and addictionally, in the stratified analyses according to the time, ECPR started 45 min. after ED arrival was associated with FNO [12]. In summary, they noticed, ECPR itself was not associated with good neurological recovery, but early ECPR was positively associated with good neurological recovery [12]. This is another study that points to the time factor determining the success of ECPR.

Nee J. et al., have done prospective cohort study (analyse of university hospital center and ECPR program for OHCA, 24/7 ECPR service at the Charité in Berlin). On base of report of 254 patients admitted from August 2014 to December 2017. Total 254 patients were transferred with ongoing CPR (30 patients showed or developed ROSC after admission). In ED were checked exclusion criteria for ECPR, 126 patients were eligible for ECPR. In results, 18 patients survived, 15 with a good neurological outcome (CPC 1-2) [13]. Researchers compared survivors and nonsurvivors, and notice, that in ECPR group, survivors had significantly: shorter low flow time 58 min vs. 90 min.; lower lactate levels on admission 95 mg/dL vs. 143 mg/ dL; less severe acidosis on admission pH7.2 vs. 7.0. Binary logistic regression analysis identified latency to ECPR and low pH as independent predictors for mortality [13]. The study by Nee J. et al. indicates that reducing low flow time is important for the success of ECPR, and factors such as lactate level and pH can be taken as criteria of patient selection.

Liu Yinget et al., conduct retrospective survey about the usage of ECPR in China (analyse Chinese Society of Extracorporeal Life Support Registry Database) including patient selection, initiation and management of ECPR patient outcome, and compared the status since 2017 to 2020. They identified all patients treated with ECPR from January 2017 to December 2020. The database were surveyed of all adult cases defined as documented RCA who suffered CA and did not respond to CCPR, which were reported from 42 ECMO centers (19 provinces in China). 11 ECPR centers in 2017 and 42 centers in 2020 uploaded information. A total of 577 patients experienced ECPR, 365 (63.3%) patients removed from ECMO successfully, 175 (30.3%) discharged alive. Data showed, that treated cases increased gradually year by year (33 cases in 2017, and 274 cases in 2020). The survival rate also increased (24.2% in 2017 vs. 33.6% in 2020) [14]. The etiology of ECPR was analysed (AMI, valvular heart disease and cardiomyopathy, severe pneumonia and sepsis, PE, acute myocarditis, malignant arrhythmia, and others). Patients with myocarditis and pulmonary embolism had higher survival rates of 46.4% (13/28) and 48.5% (16/33), respectively. In contrast, patients with severe infection and sepsis had the lowest survival rate of 18.0% [14]. Comparison of etiology and survival, may help professionals for practice define selection criteria to create ECPR programs. Researchers summary, ECPR was used widely over years in patients who failed to ROSC under CCPR in China. An average survival rate is 30.3%. Centers with ≥20 cases had a higher removal rate from ECMO [14].

Hadaya J. et al., analysed National Inpatient Sample (USA), for all patients admitted after OHCA and who experienced IHCA from 2005 to 2014 (excluded patients carrying a pregnancy, with DNR (do not resuscitat) orders or trauma-related diagnoses). By used multivariable logistic regression they try to find identify predictors of ECPR survival. A total number 1624827 patients were identified. ECPR increased from 77 to 564 per 100000 OHCA, and 60 to 632 per 100000 IHCA. Survival patients treated ECPR for OHCA and IHCA increased. Researcher noticed, that age, year of arrest, cardiac rhythm, and the presence of a potentially reversible etiology including MI (myocardial infraction) and PE (pulmonary embolism), were predictive of ECPR utilization. Age, rhythm CA, and location of CA were predictive of survival to discharge [15]. That informations are important to create inclusion and exclusion criteria for ECPR. Aditionally, they noticed, that mortality for ECPR decreased. Younger age, shockable rhythm, and OHCA location were predictive of survival or utilization. In conclusions, ECPR use increases, it is critical to define selection criteria that maximize the benefits of ECPR [15]. This is another large retrospective study that highlights factors that influence the success of ECPR.

Ohbe H. et al., analysed a nationwide inpatient database in Japan (retrospective cohort study). Researchers aims were to assess the association between low flow time duration and survival to discharge. They filtered all IHCA patients  $\geq$  18 years old who received ECPR during hospitalization since July 2010 to March 2018 and found 303319 cases of IHCA. 9844 (3.2%) received ECPR in 697 hospitals during the study period and 9433 were eligible to study. The overall survival to discharge rate was 20.5% [16]. Additionaly, researcher evaluate, the estimated survival to discharge rate was markedly decreased by approximately 20% during the first 35 minutes of low-flow duration, and noticed is questionable to wait for the first 10-20 minutes of CA without preparing for ECPR [16]. This retrospective study on a large sample once again drew attention to the key factor of time.

Scquizzato T. et al., analysed refractory OHCA patients treated with ECPR since 2013 for 2022 at IRCCS San Raffaele Scientific Institute in Milan in Italy and assessed adictionaly survival and neurological outcome to hospital discharge. Researcher found, out of 307 consecutive OHCA patients were treated with ECPR, 17% survived and 9.4% had FNO. Survival and FNO increased to 51% and 28% when initial rhythm was shockable and low-flow time  $\leq 60$ minutes and decreased to 9.5% and 6.3% when low-flow exceeded 60 minutes [17]. Aditionally, they analysis show, that shockable rhythm, shorter low flow time, intermittent ROSC and signs of life were associated with better outcomes. Survival reached 10% after treating 104 patients [17]. They summarized that patients with initial shockable rhythm, intermittent ROSC, signs of life, and low flow ≤60 minutes had higher success of ECPR for refractory OHCA, favorable outcomes were possible beyond 60 minutes of low-flow, especially with concomitant favorable prognostic factors and generally outcomes improved as the casevolume increased and ECPR is performed in supporting treatment in high volume CA centers [17]. Study indicate on the importance of the selection criteria and factors and circumstances affecting the success of the procedure (shockable rhythm, shorter low flow time, intermittent ROSC and signs of life). This emphasizes that the size of and the number of CA should be taken into account when creating ECPR programs.

In summary, retrospective studies on large samples indicate many factors that affect the success and effectiveness of ECPR as a resuscitation procedure and as an ECPR program.

#### CONCLUSIONS OF META-ANALYSES AND SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS RETROSPECTIVE STUDIES AND LITERATURE REVIEWS

During the creation of the article database, many literature reviews comparing ECPR vs. CCPR were found. Researchers analysing the data responsively, come to conclusions that indicate what elements to pay attention to when making decisions: yes or no for ECPR?

Below, we present the researcher's conclusions, from meta-analyses and systematic reviews, contained in Pubmed (Medline) resources for the dates 01/01/2018 to 31/12/2023 to draw additional attention to possible factors influencing decision-making for or against ECPR.

Jer Wei Low C.et al., conclude, that their findings suggest that ECPR could be considered for eligible patients with IHCA, although further research into patients with OHCA is warranted [18]. Geisendrees C. et al. noticed, that despite a current scarcity of data, a survival advantage for ECPR treatment in selected OHCA patients must be assumed, and expect other high-quality studies, as indicated to evaluate if and to what extent resource-intensive ECPR programs can be comprehensively established [19]. Twohig C. J. et al. concluded, that ECPR is a sophisticated treatment option which may improve outcomes in a selected patient population in RCA [20]. Miraglia D. and others analysis suggests that VA ECMO used as ECPR may improve long-term FNO and survival when compared to the best standard of care in a selected patient population [21], and they add it is imperative for well-designed RCTs to obtain a higher level of scientific evidence to ensure optimal outcomes for CA patients [21].

Analysis of literature of Alfalasi R. et al. indicate, that ECPR was associated with improved CPC at 3 and 6 months following arrest, and suggesting its benefit in long-term functional status in OHCA survivors when compared to CCPR [22]. Positively, ECPR also defines Ontario health technology assessment as a method - for adults treated for RCA, ECPR may improve survival and likely improves long-term neurological outcomes compared with CCPR marking, that for adults with RCA, ECPR may be cost- effective compared with CCPR [23].

Finally, analyse of Bartos J. A. and others, conclude, that ECPR was associated with improved FNO survival at all CPR durations <60 minutes despite severe progressive metabolic derangement [24] to sum it up - CPR duration remains a critical determinate of survival [24].

#### DISCUSSION

There are 4 RCTs comparing ECPR vs. CCPR. The sample sizes of the all RCTs (ARREST 2020 ECPR n=15, CCPR n=15; EROCA 2021 ECPR n=12, CCPR n=3; OHCA 2022 ECPR=124, CCPR=132; INCEPCTION ECPR n=70, CCPR=64, respectively) indicate that the RCTs compared a total of ECPR n=221 vs. CCPR n=214 (total 435).

The results of RCTs comparing ECPR vs. CCPR are mixed, indicating that ECPR improved survival to hospital discharge compared with CCPR or ECPR and CCPR had similar effects on survival with a FNO.

The results of the RCTs were subjected to meta-analyses. The results of meta-analyses formulate divergent conclusions about the advantage of ECPR vs. CCPR, as: ECPR compared with CCPR increased survival with FNO

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Yannopoulos D, Bartos J, Raveendran G, et al. Advanced reperfusion strategies for patients with out-of-hospital cardiac arrest and refractory ventricular fibrillation (ARREST): a phase 2, single centre, open-label, randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2020;396:1807-1816
- 2. Hsu CH, Meurer WJ, Domeier R, et al. Extracorporeal Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation for Refractory Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest (EROCA): Results of a Randomized Feasibility Trial of Expedited Out-of-Hospital Transport. Ann Emerg Med. 2021;78:92-101
- 3. Belohlavek J, Smalcova J, Rob D. Effect of Intra-arrest Transport, Extracorporeal Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation, and Immediate Invasive Assessment and Treatment on Functional Neurologic Outcome in Refractory Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest: A Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA;2022;327(8):737-747
- 4. Rob D, Smalcova J, Smid O. Extracorporeal vs. conventional cardiopulmonary resuscitation for refractory out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: a secondary analysis of the Prague OHCA trial. Crit Care 2022 Oct 27;26(1):330
- 5. Suverein MM, Delnoij TSR, Lorusso R, et al. Early Extracorporeal CPR for Refractory Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest. New Eng J Med. 2023;388:299-309
- 6. Scquizzato T, Bonaccorso A, Swol J, Gamberini L, Scandroglio AM, Landoni G. Refractory out-of-hospital cardiac arrest and extracorporeal cardiopulmonary resuscitation: A meta-analysis of randomized trials. Artif Organs 2023;47:806-816
- 7. Cheema HA, Shafiee A, Jafarabady K. Extracorporeal cardiopulmonary resuscitation for out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials; Pacing Clin Electrophysiol. 2023 Oct;46(10):1246-1250

in adults with refractory OHCA or ECPR in OHCA patients was not associated with improved survival or long-term FNO but did improve FNO in the mid-term or ECPR was not associated with a significant improvement in survival with FNO or said, that no definitive conclusions can be made as to the efficacy of ECPR in RCA.

The results of prospective and retrospective studies based on national or regional center databases indicate that regionally, in countries such as France, South Korea, United States of America, Japan, China, ECPR programs are used quite widely, while the observation results focus on factors predicting ECPR effectiveness, without comparing them with CCPR results. Scientists, attempting meta-analyses and systematic reviews, retrospective studies and literature reviews comparing ECPR vs. CCPR and indicate discrepancies. Findings suggest that ECPR could be considered for eligible patients with IHCA, although further research into patients with OHCA is warranted.

ECPR may improve outcomes in a selected patient population in RCA; analysis suggests that VA ECMO used as ECPR may improve long-term FNO and survival when compared CCPR in a selected patient population. Therefore, it is imperative for well-designed RCTs to obtain a higher level of scientific evidence to ensure optimal outcomes for CA patients.

#### CONCLUSIONS

There is a lack of RCTs comparing ECPR vs. CCPR in general, and there is a lack of RCTs comparing ECPR vs. CCPR in particular with a sufficiently large sample size to clearly demonstrate the superiority of one method over the other.

The RCTs compared ECPR vs. CCPR are limited due to the small number of studies themselves and sample size limitations. The results of the limited RCTs of ECPR vs. CCPR are inconsistent. The limited studies and inconsistent results do not provide a basis for formulating clear guidelines for the use of ECPR, but only allow for the formulation of recommendations for selected patients where ECPR may be considered as a last-resort therapy.

Retrospective studies draw attention on selection criteria and factors and circumstances that have influence on the effectiveness of ECPR. Use of ECPR increase.

- 8. Kiyohara Y, Kampaktsis P, Briasoulis A, Kuno T. Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation-facilitated resuscitation in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: a metaanalysis of randomized controlled trials. J Cardiovasc Med. 2023;24(7):414-419
- 9. Gomes DA, Presume J, Ferreira J, et al. Extracorporeal cardiopulmonary resuscitation for refractory out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized clinical trials. Intern Emerg Med. 2023;18(7):2113-2120.
- 10. Kruit N, Rattan N, Tian D, Dieleman S, Burrell A, Dennis M. Prehospital Extracorporeal Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation for Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Cardiothor Vasc Anesth. 2023;37(5):748-754
- 11. Bougouin W, Dumas F, Lamhaut L, et al. Sudden Death Expertise Center investigators. Extracorporeal cardiopulmonary resuscitation in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: a registry study; European Heart Journal, 2020;41(21):1961-1971
- 12. Choi Y, Park JH, Jeong J. Extracorporeal cardiopulmonary resuscitation for adult out-of-hospital cardiac arrest patients: time-dependent propensity scoresequential matching analysis from a nationwide population-based registry. Crit Care 2023;27(87):1-10
- 13. Nee J, Koerner R, Zickler D. Establishment of an extracorporeal cardio-pulmonary resuscitation program in Berlin outcomes of 254 patients with refractory circulatory arrest. Scand J Trauma Resuscit Emerg Med. 2020;28(96):1-10
- 14. Liu Y, Han X, QiQi, Yuan Z, Wang F, Song K, Hou X, Xing J. Current situation, efficacy, and safety of extracorporeal cardiopulmonary resuscitation in China. Chin Med J 2022;135(23):2878-2879
- 15. Hadaya J, Dobaria V, Aguayo E, Hyunh A, Sareh S, Benharash P. National trends in utilization and outcomes of extracorporeal support for in- and out-ofhospital cardiac arrest. Resuscitation 2020;151:181-188
- 16. Ohbe H, Tagami T, Ogura T, Matsui H, Yasunaga H. Low-Flow Duration and Outcomes of Extracorporeal Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation in Adults With In-Hospital Cardiac Arrest: A Nationwide Inpatient Database Study. Crit Care Med. 2022;50(12):1768-1777
- 17. Scquizzato T, Calabrò MG, Franco A, et al. ECPR-CARE Collaborators. Extracorporeal cardiopulmonary resuscitation for refractory out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: 10-year experience in a metropolitan cardiac arrest centre in Milan, Italy. Resusc Plus 2023 Dec 11:17:100521
- 18. Low CJW, Ramanathan K, Ling RR, et al. Extracorporeal cardiopulmonary resuscitation vs. conventional cardiopulmonary resuscitation in adults with cardiac arrest: a comparative meta-analysis and trial sequential analysis. Lancet Resp Med. 2023;11(10):883-893
- 19. Gaisendrees C, Walter S, Sabashnikov A, Adler C, Wahlers T. Extracorporeal cardiopulmonary resuscitation for the treatment of out-of-hospital cardiac arrest; Anaesthesiologist 2022;71:392-399
- 20. Twohig CJ, Singer B, Grier G, Finney SJ. A systematic literature review and meta-analysis of the effectiveness of extracorporeal-CPR vs. conventional-CPR for adult patients in cardiac arrest. J Intensive Care Soc. 2019;20(4):347-357
- 21. Miraglia D, Miguel LA, Alonso W. Extracorporeal cardiopulmonary resuscitation for in- and out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: systematic review and metaanalysis of propensity score-matched cohort studies. J Am Coll Emerg Physicians Open 2020;1(4):342-361
- 22. Alfalasi R, Downing J, Cardona S, et al. A Comparison between Conventional and Extracorporeal Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation in Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Healthcare (Basel) 2022;10(3):591
- 23. Ontario Health (Quality). Extracorporeal Membrane Oxygenation for Cardiac Indications in Adults: A Health Technology Assessment. Ont Health Technol Assess Ser. 2020;20(8):1-121.
- 24. Bartos JA, Grunau B, Carlson C, et al. Improved Survival With Extracorporeal Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation Despite Progressive Metabolic Derangement Associated With Prolonged Resuscitation. Circulation 2020;141(11):877-886

#### CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The Authors declare no conflict of interest.

#### ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE

Jakub Hubert Będkowski Department of Medical Education Jagiellonian University Medical College, ul. Medyczna 7, 30-688, Kraków, Poland; e-mail: jakub.bedkowski@uj.edu.pl

#### **ORCID AND CONTRIBUTION**

Jakub Hubert Będkowski - 0000-0003-4836-6522 **ABDEG** Magdalena Augustyn - 0009-0003-9855-6145 **ABBG** 



**RECEIVED:** 27.09.2024 **ACCEPTED:** 26.11.2024

🙆 – Work concept and design, 🕑 – Data collection and analysis, 🕑 – Responsibility for statistical analysis, 🗩 – Writing the article, 🕒 – Critical review, 🕞 – Final approval

**REVIEW ARTICLE** 

## Problems in the actions of medical responders regarding older adults in the context of COVID-19: yesterday, today, and tomorrow

Kinga Cogiel<sup>1</sup>, Małgorzata Osikowicz<sup>1</sup>, Magdalena Kronenberg<sup>2</sup>, Katarzyna Janik<sup>3</sup>, Tomasz Męcik-Kronenberg<sup>4,5</sup>

<sup>1</sup>MULTI-SPECIALIST DISTRICT HOSPITAL S.A. NAMED AFTER DR. B. HAGER, TARNOWSKIE GORY, POLAND <sup>2</sup>STUDENT RESEARCH GROUP AT THE CHAIR AND DEPARTMENT OF PATHOMORPHOLOGY FACULTY OF MEDICAL SCIENCES IN ZABRZE, MEDICAL UNIVERSITY OF SILESIA. ZABRZE. POLAND

<sup>3</sup>UNIVERSITY DENTAL CENTER OF THE SILESIAN UNIVERSITY IN KATOWICE, BYTOM, POLAND

<sup>4</sup>DEPARTMENT OF PATHOMORPHOLOGY, FACULTY OF MEDICAL SCIENCES IN ZABRZE, MEDICAL UNIVERSITY OF SILESIA, ZABRZE, POLAND

<sup>5</sup>COLLEGIUM MEDICUM NAMED AFTER DR WŁADYSŁAW BIEGAŃSKI, JAN DŁUGOSZ UNIVERSITY, CZESTOCHOWA, POLAND

#### ABSTRACT

The article analyzes the challenges faced by paramedics in providing care for geriatric patients, especially in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic. As the population ages, there is a significant increase in the number of seniors requiring emergency interventions, which is linked to their complex health needs and high rates of comorbid chronic diseases. Clinical practice demands an individualized therapeutic approach that considers the functional and cognitive limitations of patients, often manifested as frailty syndrome. During the COVID-19 pandemic, geriatric patients faced an increased risk of severe disease progression, leading to delays in seeking medical assistance and poorer treatment outcomes. The article also addresses the inadequate preparation of medical personnel to work with patients during a health crisis and highlights the need for new protocols and guidelines for geriatric care. Furthermore, it emphasizes the importance of interdisciplinary education and investment in modern technologies, such as artificial intelligence, to enhance the effectiveness of emergency medical services. Looking ahead, a key priority will be adapting the healthcare system to better meet the specific needs of geriatric patients, which involves comprehensive assessments and a holistic approach to diagnostics and treatment.

#### **KEY WORDS**

Emergency Medical Service, COVID-19, geriatrics, elderly care, Al in healthcare, older adults

#### INTRODUCTION

#### AGING OF SOCIETY

The World Health Organization (WHO) states that old age is divided into "young old," which includes individuals aged 60 to 75, "old age," which encompasses the age range of 75 to 90, and "longevity," which is over 90 years old. The global increase in average life expectancy has significantly contributed to the rise in the population of older individuals worldwide [1]. For example, in the United States, over 49 million people, accounting for about 15% of the population, are currently 65 years or older, and this number is expected to double by 2050. The issue of aging society affects all developed countries. UN forecasts predict that by 2030, the percentage of the population in Europe aged over 65 will reach 23.8% [2].

In the context of aging indicators, one cannot forget about Japan, which stands out with the fastest aging so-

ciety and the highest projected life expectancy at birth. Forecasts suggest that by 2050, older adults will constitute 35.7% of the total population [3]. In Poland, the group of individuals aged 65 and over is also increasing in 2023 it grew to over 7.5 million, representing 20.1% of the total population [2]. The most alarming forecast comes from the US Census Bureau, which predicts that by 2034, the population aged 65 and older will exceed the population under 18 for the first time in history. It is also anticipated that, within a few years, the number of geriatric patients admitted to emergency departments will increase, with one-third of them already being seniors [4]. Various diseases in older adults lead to a rise in outpatient visits and hospitalizations, resulting in higher costs and greater consumption of medical resources [9]. Consequently, the well-being of older populations has become a public health priority in many countries and, above all, a significant challenge [1,2,4].

## THE SIGNIFICANCE OF EMERGENCY MEDICAL RESPONDERS' ACTIONS IN SENIOR CARE

Every day, emergency medical teams respond to numerous incidents requiring assistance for individuals in need: acute cases, exacerbations of chronic conditions, physical injuries, and psychological disturbances [5]. In relation to elderly individuals, emergency medicine currently recognizes this population as one with specific needs, requiring distinct diagnostic and therapeutic approaches [6]. Seniors represent a group particularly vulnerable to sudden health deterioration due to factors such as age, multimorbidity, polypharmacy, and weakened immune systems [7]. Studies indicate that geriatric patients account for 12-24% of all hospital admissions in Emergency Departments, with an upward trend anticipated for the future [8]. Other research shows that 58% of patients require transportation to the Emergency Department because on-site interventions by medical teams often cannot be concluded at the scene and require hospital transfer for further diagnostics, specialist consultations, and health monitoring [5,7]. The age group of 60–74 years received the highest number of services both before and after the COVID-19 pandemic. Moreover, elderly individuals are particularly prone to injuries [9]. Emergency medical responders provide professional assistance in cases of injuries among older adults [5], but they sometimes face critical decisions as age-related issues can lead to disability or even death [5,7]. During the COVID-19 pandemic, additional challenges arose for medical personnel, as this age group displayed an exceptionally high susceptibility to severe disease progression and its potential consequences [8,9].

#### CHARACTERISTICS OF THE GERIATRIC PATIENT

Elderly individuals are among the groups with the highest rate of Emergency Department visits. A pivotal moment occurred in the early 1990s when emergency medicine physicians recognized that older patients represent a distinct group requiring specific evaluation and individualized therapeutic approaches [6,8]. Caring for this patient group in the Emergency Department presents clinical challenges such as multimorbidity, atypical symptom presentation, polypharmacy, risks of drug interactions, and improper use of both prescribed and overthe-counter medications [7,10].

Statistics indicate that injuries are the most dangerous incidents for seniors, accounting for one in five deaths in individuals over 75 years of age, which constitutes 40% of trauma-related fatalities in this population [11]. Falls represent 10–15% of Emergency Department visits. Pre-pandemic studies conducted in the UK, the US, and Canada revealed varying percentages of fallrelated incidents, with 30%, 12%, and 20%, respectively. The length of hospital stays for older adults varies, ranging from short-term stays to outcomes that may result in long-term functional limitations [12]. An increase in the number of older adults in the population appears to be the primary factor contributing to the growing frequency of injuries among seniors [13].

Among the most commonly diagnosed conditions in this patient group are cardiovascular diseases, including hypertension and coronary artery disease, respiratory diseases, diabetes, osteoporosis, vision and hearing impairments, as well as dementia and related cognitive dysfunctions [10,13]. When multimorbidity overlaps with aging, it is referred to as the frailty syndrome [7,10,13]. Additionally, older adults may face functional limitations, cognitive impairments, communication difficulties, and limited social support [13].

A holistic approach to geriatric patients considers the assessment of cognitive abilities, fall risk, social circumstances, potential signs of neglect, and mental health status [6, 8, 10, 13].

#### ELDERLY INDIVIDUALS IN THE CONTEXT OF COVID-19

The COVID-19 pandemic represented a true emergency for seniors. Over 90% of COVID-related deaths occurred in individuals over the age of 65 [6]. Advanced age, multiple comorbidities, and a weakened immune system significantly reduce the body's ability to effectively combat viral infections [7, 14]. As a result, geriatric patients are particularly vulnerable to severe disease progression, complications, and an increased risk of mortality in the context of the pandemic [14].

This weakening of immune system function is referred to as immunosenescence. This process encompasses dysfunctions in both innate and adaptive defense mechanisms [15]. Decreased T-cell activity, impaired macrophage function, and reduced cytokine production lead to a weakened response to SARS-CoV-2 infection [16]. Consequently, geriatric patients not only respond more slowly to infections but are also at an increased risk of developing severe complications such as acute respiratory failure, sepsis, or multiple organ failure syndrome [14, 16].

Another critical factor in the geriatric population is multimorbidity, or the coexistence of multiple chronic conditions, which is a significant risk factor for severe COVID-19 outcomes [14,16]. Undoubtedly, many elderly individuals were exposed to the risk of COVID-19 infection in the context of globalization and population aging, placing a significant burden on healthcare systems worldwide [16].

#### THE AIM

The aim of this article is to analyze the challenges faced by emergency medical responders in caring for geriatric patients, the problems they currently encounter, and to consider the future of this field and the perspectives it offers.

#### **REVIEW AND DISCUSSION**

PERSISTENT ISSUES FOR EMERGENCY MEDICAL RESPONDERS IN CARING FOR ELDERLY PATIENTS

In recent years, even before the outbreak of the COV-ID-19 pandemic, emergency medical responders have faced growing challenges in providing care for geriatric patients. Older individuals constitute an increasing proportion of society, and their complex health needs require not only specialized skills but also flexibility and empathy from responders [6, 10].

Among the key issues is the growing number of geriatric patients. In 2019, the global population aged 65 and older reached 703 million [17], and it is projected to increase to 1.6 billion by 2050 [18]. Studies indicate that elderly patients use emergency medical services significantly more often than younger individuals [8]. Additionally, the frequency of Emergency Department visits increases with age. For older patients, medical interventions by emergency responders more frequently result in hospital transport compared to younger patients [19].

Emergency medical responders also face communication challenges with geriatric patients, as many older individuals experience hearing, speech, and cognitive impairments. Stressful situations, changes in environment, and additional sensory stimuli often exacerbate these difficulties [20].

Conducting physical examinations outside the hospital can also be challenging, as geriatric patients often do not present typical or characteristic symptoms of illness [5, 6]. Multimorbidity is common among older adults, and as a result, these patients often take numerous medications, increasing the risk of potentially harmful drug interactions [5-7]. This has led to a rise in acute emergency interventions by medical teams [5, 7, 9].

A condition frequently observed in elderly individuals is frailty syndrome, characterized by reduced resilience to stressors and general physical weakness [6, 13, 20], which contributes to increased utilization of emergency medical services [5,7,9]. Emergency department staff may struggle to identify frailty syndrome due to a lack of time, resources, and standardized tools for its assessment [6, 13].

#### **Emergency Departments (EDS)**

During the COVID-19 pandemic, a significant decrease in the number of visits by elderly patients to Emergency Departments (EDs) was observed [21-23]. This phenomenon was driven by fear of infection, as geriatric patients are at higher risk of contracting the SARS-CoV-2 virus compared to younger individuals [21]. Consequently, many delayed seeking medical assistance until their health condition became critical [21, 23]. The decrease in the number of geriatric patients in EDs was also influenced by pandemic-related isolation and messaging from the media [21].

However, the pandemic also saw an increase in the number of repeat visits to EDs [22]. The process of admission to emergency departments changed, as patients suspected of SARS-CoV-2 infection were directed to isolation rooms [22].

The pandemic posed new challenges for EDs, which must adapt to the evolving needs of the geriatric popu-

lation. New strategies should be implemented to improve the quality of care and ensure the safety of older individuals [21, 23].

The lack of adequate preparedness among medical personnel to work with geriatric patients during epidemic threats, such as the COVID-19 pandemic, exposed numerous deficiencies within the healthcare system. Facilities lacked sufficient resources and specialized knowledge, leading to difficulties in effectively managing the health of older adults, who are particularly vulnerable to complications associated with infectious diseases [24, 25].

Additionally, working conditions, including increased emotional burden, long working hours, and the necessity of using personal protective equipment, negatively impacted the ability of staff to provide holistic and empathetic care [25-27].

## THE FUTURE OF ELDERLY CARE IN THE CONTEXT OF EMERGENCY MEDICAL SERVICES

#### The role of AI during COVID

During the COVID-19 Pandemic, The Amiens Picardy University Hospital in France utilized artificial intelligence (Al) in its emergency department to aid in patient management by predicting the maximum and minimum number of beds required. Al was also utilized in triaging patients with and without suspected COVID-19 infections [28].

A study conducted by Chee and colleagues presented various AI applications that supported the diagnosis, monitoring, and treatment of COVID-19 patients. However, most of these applications carried a high risk of error and were therefore not ready for deployment in emergency departments. The authors emphasized the need for further research into the effectiveness and ethical implications of AI in medicine, highlighting the importance of integrating technology into clinical practice to maximize its potential in future health crises [29].

#### **Modern technologies**

Artificial intelligence is gaining prominence in emergency medical services, offering innovative solutions that can significantly improve the quality of care and the efficiency of emergency operations [25, 30-32]. Through advanced data analysis algorithms, AI enables rapid assessment of patient health, which is particularly critical in crisis situations where response time is vital [30, 31, 33].

Clinical decision support systems can monitor patient conditions, analyze symptoms, test results, and demographic data, allowing for more precise diagnoses and treatment decisions [25,30-33]. Additionally, AI can optimize emergency response team routes and predict hospital capacity demands, enhancing resource management and increasing patient survival rates [30,32].

In the face of growing demand for medical services, the use of AI in emergency medical care presents a promising perspective, and its development could bring significant benefits to the healthcare system [25, 30, 31, 33]. AN AGING SOCIETY: NEW GUIDELINES, PROTOCOLS, AND PERSPECTIVES FOR ELDERLY CARE

Given the forecasted increase in demand for specialized healthcare for seniors, the development of medical subspecialties dedicated to their needs has become imperative [34]. Currently, high-quality healthcare services are incorporated into Geriatric Emergency Medicine (GEM), introduced in the U.S. in 1996 [35, 36], which in Europe operates under the GEM section of the European Society for Emergency Medicine [37].

As geriatrics does not focus on a single specialty, a multidisciplinary team plays a critical role in elderly care, collectively planning and coordinating treatment while conducting comprehensive geriatric assessments [38]. Introducing training for staff in effective triage, equipment designed to meet the needs of elderly patients, and protocols tailored to geriatric patients could better prepare emergency departments [39], ultimately reducing the high healthcare costs associated with patients aged 65 and older [40].

#### CONCLUSIONS

The COVID-19 pandemic highlighted the significant challenges involved in caring for geriatric patients within the emergency medical services system. With an aging society, a growing number of seniors, and their complex health needs, the responsibilities of emergency medical responders are becoming increasingly intricate. Older individuals, particularly those affected by multimorbidity, functional limitations, and cognitive impairments, require a personalized approach that addresses both physical and psychological aspects.

Many geriatric patients, fearing infection, delayed seeking medical attention or presented to hospitals only in critical conditions, which negatively impacted the quality and effectiveness of emergency interventions. Additionally, changing working conditions, such as the need to use personal protective equipment and the increased emotional burden on staff, posed challenges in providing adequate care.

The pandemic also underscored the importance of interdisciplinary education and the development of new protocols and guidelines that better address the needs of geriatric patients. Investment in modern technologies, such as artificial intelligence, will be crucial for supporting diagnostic processes and clinical decision-making, thereby enhancing the efficiency of emergency medical services.

In the future, it will be essential to continue developing specialized geriatric care, including emergency medicine tailored to the needs of older adults, and to train personnel in a holistic approach to these patients. Through collaboration among various specialists, improved coordination of actions, and the implementation of new tools, it will be possible to provide higherquality care and better support for seniors within the emergency medical services system.

Given the growing number of older adults worldwide, adapting the healthcare system to meet the specific needs of this patient group will become a key priority in the years to come.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Sacharczuk K. Stan zdrowia osób w podeszłym wieku w kontekście starzejącego się społeczeństwa. [The health status of elderly people in the context of an aging society]. Zeszyty Naukowe KUL. 2020;63:33-52. doi: 10.31743/znkul.12786. [Polish]
- 2. Starzenie się ludności w Unii Europejskiej stan obecny i prognoza, Kancelaria Senatu, Biuro Analiz, Dokumentacji i Korespondencji, Warszawa, 2018. https://www.senat.gov.pl/gfx/senat/pl/senatopracowania/160/plik/ot-662.pdf [Access: 21.10.2024]. [Polish]
- 3. Ozawa MN, Nakayama S. Long-term care insurance in Japan. J Aging Soc Policy. 2005;17(3):61-84. doi:10.1300/J031v17n03\_04.
- 4. An Aging Nation: Projected Number of Children and Older Adults. https://www.census.gov/library/visualizations/2018/comm/historic-first.html [Access: 20.10.2024]
- Brzozowska-Mańkowska S, Waligóra A, Lisowska B, Mańkowski M. Evolution of the paramedic profession in legal acts in Poland. Anest Rat. (2021) 15:272-9. doi: 10.53139/AIR.20211529.
- Khoujah D, Cimino-Fiallos N. The geriatric emergency literature 2020: COVID and beyond. Am J Emerg Med. 2021;44:177-183. doi:10.1016/j. ajem.2021.04.034.
- 7. Cybulski M, Cybulski L, Krajewska-Kulak E, Orzechowska M, Cwalina U. Preferences and attitudes of older adults of Bialystok, Poland toward the use of over-the-counter drugs. Clin Interv Aging. 2018;13:623-632. doi:10.2147/CIA.S158501
- 8. Linder K, Linder R. Pacjent geriatryczny na szpitalnym oddziale ratunkowym [Geriatric patient in hospital emergency department]. In: Bortkiewicz A, et al. (eds). Ergonomia wieku podeszłego [Ergonomics in old age]. Polska Akademia Nauk Oddział we Wrocławiu. Conference materials. September 2022
- 9. Sabbaghi M, Miri K, Namazinia M. Effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on trauma-related emergency medical service in older people: a retrospective cohort study. BMC Emerg Med. 2023;23(1):98. doi:10.1186/s12873-023-00874-y.
- 10. Revue E, Wallace J, Punekar S. Prehospital Management of Older Patients. In: Nickel C, Bellou A, Conroy S (eds). Geriatric Emergency Medicine. Springer, Cham, 2018.
- 11. Schoenfelder DP, Rubenstein LM. An exercise program to improve fall-related outcomes in elderly nursing home residents. Appl Nurs Res. 2004;17(1):21-31. doi:10.1016/j.apnr.2003.10.008.
- 12. Kotronia E, Wannamethee SG, Papacosta AO, et al. Oral Health, Disability and Physical Function: Results From Studies of Older People in the United Kingdom and United States of America. J Am Med Dir Assoc. 2019;20(12):1654.e1-1654.e9. doi:10.1016/j.jamda.2019.06.010.
- 13. Czyżewski Ł, Dudziński Ł, Wyzgał J. Geriatric patient in the practice of emergency medical teams observation in 2020-2022. Front Med (Lausanne).

2023;10:1270486. Published 2023 Dec 20. doi:10.3389/fmed.2023.1270486.

- 14. Niu S, Tian S, Lou J, et al. Clinical characteristics of older patients infected with COVID-19: A descriptive study. Arch Gerontol Geriatr. 2020;89:104058. doi:10.1016/j.archger.2020.104058.
- 15. Tylutka A, Zembron-Lacny A. Immunological aging and clinical consequences. Postepy Hig Med Dosw 2020; 74: 260-271. doi: 10.5604/01.3001.0014.3054
- 16. Boccardi V, Ruggiero C, Mecocci P. COVID-19: A Geriatric Emergency. Geriatrics (Basel). 2020;5(2):24. Published 2020 Apr 26. doi:10.3390/geriatrics5020024
- 17. World population ageing. https://www.un.org/en/development/desa/population/publications/pdf/ageing/WorldPopulationAgeing2019-Report.pdf [Access: 21.10.2024].
- 18. World social report 2023: leaving no one behind in an ageing world. https://www.un.org/development/desa/dspd/wp-content/uploads/ sites/22/2023/01/2023wsr-chapter1-.pdf [Access: 21.10.2024].
- 19. Hughes JM, Freiermuth CE, Shepherd-Banigan M, et al. Emergency Department Interventions for Older Adults: A Systematic Review. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2019;67(7):1516-1525. doi:10.1111/jgs.15854.
- 20. Peterson LK, Fairbanks RJ, Hettinger AZ, Shah MN. Emergency medical service attitudes toward geriatric prehospital care and continuing medical education in geriatrics. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2009;57(3):530-535. doi:10.1111/j.1532-5415.2008.02108.x
- 21. Bardin A, Buja A, Barbiellini Amidei C, et al. Elderly People's Access to Emergency Departments during the COVID-19 Pandemic: Results from a Large Population-Based Study in Italy. J Clin Med. 2021;10(23):5563. Published 2021 Nov 26. doi:10.3390/jcm10235563
- 22. Namgung M, Lee DH, Bae SJ, et al. The impact of COVID-19 pandemic on revisits to emergency department. Australas Emerg Care. 2023;26(3):221-229. doi:10.1016/j.auec.2023.01.002.
- 23. Chang HM, Chang CC, Lin PY, Lee YC, Huang HH, Yen DH. The impact of COVID-19 epidemic on emergency department visits of older patients in Taiwan. BMC Geriatr. 2023;23(1):490. doi:10.1186/s12877-023-04164-x.
- 24. Pietrek MA. Skuteczność systemu Państwowe Ratownictwo Medyczne w czasie zagrożenia epidemicznego na przykładzie pandemii Sars Cov 2. Journal of Modern Science. 2023;50(1):516-531. doi:10.13166/jms/162442. [Polish]
- 25. Chenais G, Lagarde E, Gil-Jardiné C. Artificial Intelligence in Emergency Medicine: Viewpoint of Current Applications and Foreseeable Opportunities and Challenges. J Med Internet Res. 2023;25:e40031. Published 2023 May 23. doi:10.2196/40031.
- 26. Nucera G, Chirico F, Yıldırım M, et al. Addressing burnout and PTSD among paramedics and emergency staff after the COVID-19 pandemic: the role of occupational health services and workplace programs. Disaster Emerg Med J. 2023;8(3):131-133. doi: 10.5603/DEMJ.a 2023.0031.
- 27. Amro TM, Arcos González P, Montero Viñuales E, Castro Delgado R. Impact of COVID-19 Pandemic on Stress and Burnout Levels amongst Emergency Medical Technicians: A Cross-Sectional Study in Spain. Ann Med. 2022;54(1):3007-3016. doi:10.1080/07853890.2022.2137735.
- 28. Arnaud E, Elbattah M, Ammirati C, Dequen G, Ghazali DA. Use of Artificial Intelligence to Manage Patient Flow in Emergency Department during the COVID-19 Pandemic: A Prospective, Single-Center Study. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2022;19(15):9667. doi:10.3390/ijerph19159667.
- 29. Chee ML, Ong MEH, Siddiqui FJ, et al. Artificial Intelligence Applications for COVID-19 in Intensive Care and Emergency Settings: A Systematic Review. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2021;18(9):4749. doi:10.3390/ijerph18094749.
- 30. Al Badawi AK, Nashwan AJ. The future of prehospital emergency care: Embracing AI applications in ambulance services. Int Emerg Nurs. 2024;72:101385. doi 10.1016/j.ienj.2023.101385.
- 31. Kirubarajan A, Taher A, Khan S, Masood S. Artificial intelligence in emergency medicine: A scoping review. J Am Coll Emerg Physicians Open. 2020;1(6):1691-1702. doi:10.1002/emp2.12277.
- 32. Okada Y, Ning Y, Ong MEH. Explainable artificial intelligence in emergency medicine: an overview. Clin Exp Emerg Med. 2023;10(4):354-362. doi:10.15441/ ceem.23.145.
- 33. Authors, Clark M, Severn M. Artificial Intelligence in Prehospital Emergency Health Care: CADTH Horizon Scan. Ottawa (ON): Canadian Agency for Drugs and Technologies in Health. 2023 Aug. Report No.: EN0052. PMID: 37934833.
- 34. Florence CS, Bergen G, Atherly A, Burns E, Stevens J, Drake C. Medical Costs of Fatal and Nonfatal Falls in Older Adults. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2018;66(4):693-698. doi:10.1111/jgs.15304.
- 35. Eagles D, Yadav K, Perry JJ, Sirois MJ, Emond M. Mobility assessments of geriatric emergency department patients: A systematic review. CJEM. 2018;20(3):353-361. doi:10.1017/cem.2017.46.
- 36. Rosenberg M, Rosenberg L. The Geriatric Emergency Department. Emerg Med Clin North Am. 2016;34(3):629-648. doi:10.1016/j.emc.2016.04.011.
- 37. Bellou A, Conroy SP, Graham CA. The European curriculum for geriatric emergency medicine. Eur J Emerg Med. 2016;23(4):239. doi:10.1097/ MEJ.00000000000414.
- 38. Ellis G, Whitehead MA, Robinson D, O'Neill D, Langhorne P. Comprehensive geriatric assessment for older adults admitted to hospital: meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. BMJ. 2011;343:d6553. Published 2011 Oct 27. doi:10.1136/bmj.d6553.
- 39. Carpenter CR, Bromley M, Caterino JM, et al. Optimal older adult emergency care: introducing multidisciplinary geriatric emergency department guidelines from the American College of Emergency Physicians, American Geriatrics Society, Emergency Nurses Association, and Society for Academic Emergency Medicine. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2014;62(7):1360-1363. doi:10.1111/jgs.12883.
- 40. Cassarino M, Robinson K, O'Shaughnessy Í, et al. A randomised controlled trial exploring the impact of a dedicated health and social care professionals team in the emergency department on the quality, safety, clinical and cost-effectiveness of care for older adults: a study protocol. Trials. 2019;20(1):591. doi:10.1186/s13063-019-3697-5.

#### **CONFLICT OF INTEREST**

The Authors declare no conflict of interest.

#### ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE

Kinga Cogiel Wielospecjalistyczny Szpital Powiatowy S.A. im. dr B. Hagera, Tarnowskie Góry, Poland, Poland e-mail: kinga.cogiel@gmail.com

#### **ORCID AND CONTRIBUTION**

Kinga Cogiel - 0009-0000-6456-2887 (20) Małgorzata Osikowicz - 0009-0006-0305-8402 (20) Magdalena Kronenberg - 0009-0009-5760-0019 (20) Katarzyna Janik - 0000-0003-1596-071X (20) Tomasz Męcik-Kronenberg - 0000-0002-0618-8265 (20)



**RECEIVED:** 10.09.2024 **ACCEPTED:** 30.11.2024

🙆 – Work concept and design, 🕑 – Data collection and analysis, 🕑 – Responsibility for statistical analysis, 🗩 – Writing the article, 🕒 – Critical review, 🕞 – Final approval

## Changes in the latest version of the Committee on Tactical Combat Casualty Care (CoTCCC) guidelines

Jakub Zachaj

DEPARTMENT OF EMERGENCY MEDICAL SERVICES, MEDICAL UNIVERSITY OF WARSAW, WARSAW, POLAND

#### ABSTRACT

This paper is based on the latest version of the Committee on Tactical Combat Casualty Care guidelines and the available literature relating to the changes proposed by CoTCCC. Changes in the latest version of the CoTCCC guidelines were implemented in the sections regarding airway management, assisting the casualty's breathing and the management of TBI. Clarification has been provided as regards the method of placing casualties in the recovery position, use of a nasopharyngeal airway, as well as the indications and method of performing a cricothyrotomy. Both the chapter on airway management and respiratory distress manaement in casualties indicate the parameters to be monitored during ventilation. A major change from the previous version of the guidelines is the definition of proper traumatic brain injury (TBI) management as early as at the TFC stage. In order to implement the changes introduced by the CoTCCC, it is necessary to properly prepare medical personnel through appropriate training, as well as to adjust the available equipment at their disposal. Changes should be introduced into training as soon as possible in view of changing doctrines for conducting military operations in future conflicts.

#### **KEY WORDS**

trauma, battlefield, tactical medicine, respiratory tract, ventilation, head injury

#### INTRODUCTION

The Committee on Tactical Combat Casualty Care (CoTCCC) guidelines provide a set of recommendations for the management of casualties in battlefield conditions. The guidelines emphasize interventions to be performed on the casualty with the goal of rescuing as many people as possible with limited human, material, and equipment resources, as well as within a specific time regime in the tactical environment. The CoTCCC guidelines are perhaps the most frequently updated set of management guidelines for trauma patients. The latest update to the guidelines was introduced on 25 January 2024. Recent guidelines changes include ways to maintain airway patency, ventilation and the managing traumatic brain injury (TBI) [1].

#### THE AIM

The purpose of this paper is to identify and discuss changes introduced in the latest version (25 January 2024) of the Committee on Tactical Combat Casualty Care guidelines.

#### **MATERIAL AND METHODS**

This paper is based on the latest version of the Committee on Tactical Combat Casualty Care guidelines and the available literature relating to the changes proposed by CoTCCC.

#### **REVIEW AND DISCUSSION**

The Committee on Tactical Combat Casualty Care (CoTCCC) is a unit within the U.S. Department of Defense

dedicated to providing pre-hospital care to casualties on the battlefield. The goal of the CoTCCC is to develop the best possible guidelines for handling battlefield casualties and to reflect them in the training process and further their use in the US armed forces. CoTCCC consists of 42 voting members. The committee includes experts in the fields of trauma, battlefield medicine, tactical medicine, pre-hospital medicine with experience in real combat conditions. The working group developing the Tactical Combat Casualty Care (TCCC) guidelines consists of CoTCCC members and subject matter experts from a wide range of medical disciplines, liaisons from the Department of Defense and the U.S. government, as well as partner countries (mainly the North Atlantic Treaty Organization [NATO] member states).

The CoTCCC guidelines are the result of efforts that date back into the 1990s. Their goal was to create best-practice- and evidence-based guidelines. Drafting and implementing battlefield medicine guidelines was among the greatest achievements in the development history of the US military forces, which became apparent during the interventions in Iraq and Afghanistan (the survival rates were 90.2% in Iraq and 91.6% in Afghanistan, compared with 86.5% in Vietnam [2]). CoTCCC guidelines are based on the differences in management of casualties in the civilian vs. tactical environment, which result from the mechanism of injury, safety of the rescue operations performed, different environmental factors, as well as factors related to the tactics of the ongoing military operations. The work has resulted in the development of guidelines linking the

treatment of the casualty on the battlefield with the tactics of military operations.

The latest version of the CoTCCC guidelines was published on 25 January 2024. The proposed changes address the ways of establishing airway patency, ventilating the casualty and managing traumatic brain injury.

In the new version of the CoTCCC guidelines, the section on providing airway patency (4<sup>th</sup> Airway) has been revised to read as follows:

- a. Assess for unobstructed airway;
- b. If there is a traumatic airway obstruction or impending traumatic obstruction, prepare for possible direct airway intervention;
- c. Allow a conscious casualty to assume any position that best protects the airway, to include sitting up and/or leaning forward;
- d. Place unconscious casualty in the recovery position, head tilted back; chin away from chest;
- e. Use suction if available and appropriate;
- f. If the previous measures are unsuccessful, and the casualty's airway obstruction (e.g. facial fractures, direct airway injury, blood, deformation or burns) is unmanageable, perform a surgical cricothyroidotomy using one of the following:
  - Bougie-aided open surgical technique using a flanged and cuffed airway cannula of less than 10 mm outer diameter, 6-7 mm internal diameter, and 5-8 cm of intratracheal length;
  - 2. Standard open surgical technique using a flanged and cuffed airway cannula of less than 10mm outer diameter, 6-7 mm internal diameter, and 5-8 cm of intra-tracheal length.
  - Verify placement with continuous EtCO<sub>2</sub> capnography;
  - 4. Use lidocaine if the casualty is conscious;
- g. Frequently reassess SpO<sub>2</sub>, EtCO<sub>2</sub>, and airway patency as airway status may change over time;
- h. Cervical spine stabilization is not necessary for casualties who have sustained only penetrating trauma [3].

CoTCCC recommendations for the management of developing respiratory distress (5. Breathing/Respiration) are mainly concerned with ventilating the casualty in danger of respiratory distress. The guidelines also explicitly specify the proper way to monitor the adequate ventilation of the casualty:

- If the casualty has impaired ventilation and uncorrectable hypoxia with decreasing oxygen saturation below 90%, consider insertion of a properly sized Nasopharyngeal Airway, and ventilate using a 1000 ml resuscitator Bag-Valve-Mask [3];
- Frequently reassess SpO<sub>2</sub>, EtCO<sub>2</sub>, and airway patency as airway status may change over time.

The section dealing with management of the casualty with head trauma and suspected traumatic brain injury (TBI) (8. Moderate or Severe Traumatic Brain Injury) introduced the following guidelines:

a. Prevent hypoxemia (goal SpO<sub>2</sub> >90-95%);

- If basic airway maneuvers fail to maintain SpO<sub>2</sub> >90% or are not tactically feasible, ensure low oxygen saturations are not due to tension pneumothorax or hemorrhage;
- 2. Consider definitive airway if unable to maintain SpO<sub>2</sub> >90%:
- Prevent hypotension maintain SBP 100-110 mmHg. Transfuse whole blood or plasma preferentially if casualty is in hemorrhagic shock. Otherwise use 1-2 L bolus of crystalloid if no evidence of hemorrhage or hemorrhagic shock.
- c. Identify and treat herniation (declining neurologic status with asymmetric or fixed/dilated pupil(s), or posturing):

1. Interventions for signs of impending herniation should only be employed for up to 20 minutes, and if en route to surgical decompression.

- Administer 250 ml or 3% or 5% OR 30 ml of 23.4% hypertonic saline SLOW IV/IO push over 10 minutes followed by a saline flush. Repeat in 20 minutes if no response (max 2 doses).
- Monitor IV/IO site and discontinue if signs of extravasation.
- Elevate head 30 degrees if casualty not in shock and tactically feasible.
- Loosen cervical collar if present and keep head facing forward.
- Hyperventilate using continuous capnography (goal EtCO<sub>2</sub> 32-38 mmHg) [3].

The same guidelines apply when dealing with a casualty during casualty evacuation [3].

Changes in the latest version of the CoTCCC guidelines deal with ways to maintain airway patency, adequately ventilating the casualty with a bag-mask, monitoring respiratory capacity, and managing traumatic brain injury while still in the Tactical Field Care (TFC) phase.

The most recent version of the CoTCCC guidelines recommend placing the casualty in the recovery position with the head tilted back as the best management method. This method was mentioned in an earlier version of the guidelines, however without indicating the need to tilt the head backward. Maintaining airway patency using this method has been well-established and is reflected in the management guidelines for patients who are unconscious as a result of sudden illness, as well as those unconscious following anesthesia. Placing the casualty in the recovery position requires neither significant knowledge nor time for mastering this skill, which is of great benefit when preparing conscripted soldiers for participation in large scale combat operations. Authors of the guidelines emphasize the simplicity and effectiveness of the described technique, but also point out that it may not be suitable for casualties with extensive injuries, including mainly pelvic and spinal injuries. However, the final decision concerning placement in the recovery positioning should be reserved for personnel with medical training above the basic level. In the latest version of the CoTCCC guidelines, recommendations for the use of a nasopharyngeal airway have been dropped. Authors of the guidelines note that despite the nasopharyngeal airway's significant potential for airway clearance, it may not be sufficient to effectively secure the airway in trauma casualties. The CoTCCC justifies its position by referring to the difficulty associated with proper sizing and the nasopharyngeal airway's lack of effectiveness in maintaining airway patency in cases of craniofacial trauma with potential fractures in the skull base, neck region with associated tracheal injury, and inhalation burns. However, the CoTC-CC notes the potential benefits of using a nasopharyngeal airway in combination with bag-mask ventilation. This is justified by the presence of positive pressure during bagmask ventilation. In their most recent version, the guidelines entirely drop epiglottal devices in managing airway. Similarly as in the case of the nasopharyngeal airway, the CoTCCC justifies their position by referring to the low effectiveness of this type of device in the tactical environment, lack of scientific evidence for increased survival rates in casualties with epiglottal devices and increased mortality in these casualties when adequate sedation was not provided. Surgical airway is the most advanced airway technique under tactical conditions. CoTCCC does not indicate any specific instrument for performing needle cricothyrotomy/cricothyrotomy that would offer any advantage over others in a tactical environment. The new version of the guidelines explicitly recommends a bougie-aided open surgical technique using an appropriately sized airway cannula. This is not a procedure that is taught to all levels of responders, but rather reserved to those who have more extensive training and experience. If the decision is made to support ventilation with a bag-mask, rescuers under tactical conditions should use bags with a capacity of no more than 1000 ml. Authors of the guidelines mention that the use of such a bag when conducting one-handed ventilation will correspond to the sufficient tidal volume recommended by AHA and ERC. The purpose of this recommendation is primarily to counteract the possibility of damaging the lungs by ventilating the casualty with excessive tidal volumes generated by larger volume bags. Capnometry should be used to monitor the effectiveness of ventilation, as well as airway clearance during mechanical ventilation. The CoTCCC notes the difficulty of performing this procedure, especially using colorimetry (low resistance to moisture, prolonged response time, potential for false results if the cannula is inserted into the esophagus), but points to the need to teach and incorporate this approach into the set of procedures in light of the still low success rates achieved with needle cricothyrotomy/cricothyrotomy performed in the tactical settings. A significant change against the previous version of the guidelines is the transfer of advanced care for patients with traumatic brain injury (TBI) to the Tactical Field Care phase. These recommendations do not deviate from the guidelines of internationally recognized organizations regarding management of trauma patients, emphasizing early prevention of hypovolemia and hypoxia. The CoTC-CC guidelines also mention elevating the casualty's head above the heart level, hyperventilation controlled with capnometry and the use of 3% NaCl to reduce cerebral edema [4].

These changes were addressed by the Committee on Tactical Emergency Care (C-TECC). The C-TECC maintained its recommendations for the use of supraglottic devices to manage the airway. C-TECC justifies this decision primarily by referring to the unique characteristics of the environment in which assistance is provided to casualties (battlefield vs. civilian environment), the qualifications and experience of responders in maintaining airway patency, as well as the capacity of the emergency medical services. With the place of supraglottic devices in the TECC guidelines in mind, civilian responders deciding on their use must take into account the relevant indications and contraindications, as well as the responders' skills in using them. Other changes in the C-TECC guidelines refer to the range of rescue skills responders have in a tactical setting [5].

The CoTCCC's proposed changes are confirmed by the observations of the Medical Service of the International Legion of Ukrainian Armed Forces from the Ukrainian theater of operations.

#### CONCLUSIONS

Changes in the latest version of the CoTCCC guidelines were implemented in the sections regarding airway management, assisting the casualty's breathing and the management of TBI. The first major change in these guidelines is the removal of supraglottic airway devices. Clarification has been provided as regards the method of placing casualties in the recovery position, use of a nasopharyngeal airway, as well as the indications and method of performing a cricothyrotomy. Both the chapter on airway management and respiratory distress management in casualties indicate the parameters to be monitored during ventilation. A major change from the previous version of the guidelines is the definition of proper traumatic brain injury (TBI) management as early as at the TFC stage. In order to implement the changes introduced by the CoTCCC, it is necessary to properly prepare medical personnel through appropriate training, as well as to adjust the available equipment at their disposal. Changes should be introduced into training as soon as possible in view of changing doctrines for conducting military operations in future conflicts.

#### REFERENCES

- Joint Trauma System [Internet]. Mission Statement Joint Trauma System.. https://jts.health.mil/index.cfm/committees/cotccc/mission. [Access: 13 November 2024]
- Goldberg MS. Casualty Rates of US Military Personnel During the Wars in Iraq and Afghanistan. Def Peace Econ [Internet]. 19 January 2016 29(1):44-61. https://doi.org/10.1080/10242694.2015.1129816. [Access: 13 November 2024];

- 3. TCCC Guidelines [Internet]. https://books.allogy.com/web/tenant/8/books/b729b76a-1a34-4bf7-b76b-66bb2072b2a7/ [Access: 13 December 2024].
- 4. Historical Revisions of TCCC Guidelines [Internet]. [Available on: https://books.allogy.com/web/tenant/8/books/1feb44da-e578-4903-bc57-d96b17b97e07/#idb91a6760-1b91-4144-919b-6e0d80a15630 [Access: 19 November 2024].
- 5. Committee for Tactical Emergency Casualty Care (C-TECC) [Internet]. Available on: https://www.ctecc.org/images/Supraglottic\_Airway\_Devices\_in\_ Tactical\_Emergency\_Casualty\_Care\_FINAL.pdf. [Access: 19 November 2024].

#### **CONFLICT OF INTEREST**

The Author declares no conflict of interest.

#### ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE

Zakład Ratownictwa Medycznego, Warszawski Uniwersytet Medyczny, Litewska 14/16, 00-575, Warszawa, Poland e-mail: jzachaj@wum.edu.pl

#### **ORCID AND CONTRIBUTION**

Jakub Zachaj – ORCID 0000-0001-7793-1653 **ABDBB** 



**RECEIVED:** 16.10.2024 **ACCEPTED:** 15.12.2024

🔕 – Work concept and design, 🙂 – Data collection and analysis, 🕲 – Responsibility for statistical analysis, 🔍 – Writing the article, 🕒 – Critical review, 🕒 – Final approval

## **SUBSCRIPTION**

You can order the subscription for the journal from Wydawnictwo Aluna by:

⇒ e-mail: prenumerata@wydawnictwo-aluna.pl

⇒ post: Wydawnictwo Aluna, Z. M. Przesmyckiego 29, 05-510 Konstancin-Jeziorna, Poland

#### Subscription of four consecutive issues (1-4):

Customers in Poland: 140 PLN/year Customers from other countries: 100 EURO/year

Place a written order first.

If you need, ask for an invoice. Payment should be done to the following account of the Publisher:

> account number for Polish customers (PLN): Credit Agricole Bank Polska S. A., SWIFT: AGRIPLPR 82 1940 1076 3010 7407 0000 0000

account number for foreign customers (EURO): Alior Bank SA, SWIFT: ALBPPLPW 57 2490 0005 0000 4600 7604 3035

#### Key subscription rules

By placing an order, you agree on processing and storage of your personal data to the extent necessary to complete the order. More about the use of personal data can be found here: <u>www.emergencymedicalservice.pl</u>. Upon confirmation of acceptance of the order by the Publishing House, the customer is obliged to pay according to the current price list, within 14 days, unless otherwise agreed. Cancellation of a subscription is possible in writing. If you unsubscribe before paying for the order, the customer does not incur additional costs. In the event of cancellation of the subscription after payment of the order, it is possible to reimburse the costs incurred in proportion to the number of journal numbers sent to the customer. Complaints regarding subscriptions will be considered up to 3 months from the date of publication of the advertised magazine.

More information and detailed rights and obligations of the customer and the publisher in this regard are available at the Publishing House. Please contact us: <u>prenumerata@wydawnictwo-aluna.pl</u>